Population and Economic Change in Remote British Columbian Resource Communities

By: Gabriela Ratcliffe

A capstone report submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies of the University of Manitoba in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of MASTER OF CITY PLANNING

Executive Summary

British Columbia has a long history with natural resource-based industries, from forestry to mining. For much of their history, workers in these industries needed live in communities near the extraction or processing site. Some of these resource communities evolved out of traditional company towns, while others were purpose-built politically independent towns near the resource operations. This report examines five resource communities in British Columbia: Northern Rockies RM, Valemount, Kitimat, Port Alice, and Mackenzie. Each of these communities has gone through a period of economic and population decline and is trying to stabilize. This report examines the strategies the communities have employed to strengthen their economies, increase their populations, and maintain their community services. This examination shows that the communities seek to distance themselves from their historic primary industry. Ways they seek to diversify their economies include tourism, geothermal energy, and strengthening their resource bases. They also share some common challenges, such as aging populations and a shortage of housing choices, that they are attempting to address. Strategies that the communities can explore or continue to explore to aid in their goals include investigating satellite internet, promoting and maintaining their affordability, and improving the suitability of the community for senior residents. Three out of five communities have recently stabilized their populations (Kitimat, Port Alice, and Valemount), while two have yet to succeed (Mackenzie and Northern Rockies RM).

Acknowledgments

There are so many people I would like to thank for their support in getting me through this capstone and the report. First, I would like to thank my advisors, beginning with my internal advisor Richard Milgrom. Thank you for dealing with my anxiety and reminding me that I am in fact doing a good job. To my external advisor Greg Halseth, who's help cannot be overstated, I am incredibly thankful for having someone so knowledgeable about my topic to guide me in the right direction and for the time he took providing comments on my work. I would also like to thank my interview participants as without you this research would not have been possible.

Next, I would like to thank my family. To my awesome big sister, thank you for always picking up the phone when I needed emotional support. To my incredible Aunt Christine, thank you for being my best friend and cheerleader in an unfamiliar city/province. Finally, to my mom who has supported me and my academic adventures since kindergarten. For every essay you have proofread, and word of encouragement just know how much I appreciate you.

Table of Contents

1.0 Introduction	1
2.0 Literature Review	2
2.1 Key Themes	3
2.2 Consensuses from the Literature	7
2.3 Dissenting Opinions	7
2.4 Gaps in the Literature	8
3.0 Methods	8
3.1 Census Analysis	
3.2 Document Analysis	10
3.3 Interviews	14
3.4 Limitations	
4.0 Context	16
4.1 British Columbia as a Resource Province	16
4.2 Northern Rockies RM	16
4.3 Valemount	17
4.4 Kitimat	18
4.5 Port Alice	19
4.6 Mackenzie	20
4.7 The Modern British Columbian Resource Industry	21
5.0 Findings	22
5.1 Census Findings	22
5.2 Document Findings	
5.3 Interviews Findings	40
6.0 Analysis	45
6.1 Northern Rockies RM	
6. 2 Valemount	47
6.3 Kitimat	49
6.4 Port Alice	50
6.5 Mackenzie	51
6.6 Common Challenges	52

6.7 Differences in Strategies	- 55
6.8 Common Strategies	- 56
6.9 Who is Succeeding in Growing or Stabilizing?	60
6.10 Who is Struggling to Stabilize?	60
7.0 Recommendations	62
7.1 Satellite Internet	62
7.2 Seek to Maintain and Promote Relative Affordability	63
7.3 Improve Access/Maintaining Regular Flights	64
7.4 Improve Senior's Resources	64
7.5 Geothermal	65
8.0 Conclusion	66
Works Cited	68

List of Tables

Table 1. Availability of Different Types of Reports and Publications	10
Table 2. Select Northern Rockies RM Census Data	23
Table 3. Select Valemount Census Data	24
Table 4. Select Kitimat Census Data	25
Table 5. Select Port Alice Census Data	26
Table 6. Select Mackenzie Census Data	27

List of Figures

Figure 1. Map of Study Communities and Major Population Centres	9
Figure 2. Official Community Plan Coding Framework	11
Figure 3. Strategies for Economic Diversification Identified in Official Community Plans	29
Figure 4. 5-Mile Community Ski Hill Valemount	- 48
Figure 5. Internet Speeds in 4/5 Study Communities	52
Figure 6. The Tu Deh-Kah Geothermal Site	58
Figure 7. Changes in Population Between 2019-2021	- 62
Figure 8. Geothermal Potential in British Columbia	· 65

1.0 Introduction

Historically much of British Columbia's economy was built on natural resources and their associated industries. The province is rich in many resources and, as such, has supported many economic activities including logging and mining. People are needed to extract and process these resources. Resource communities were erected near extraction sites in often remote locations to house the workers and their families and provide social services such as healthcare and education. An attractive resource community that provided a good range of services would make a company more appealing to workers.

Resource communities come from multiple different origins. Some were initially created as company towns that gradually transitioned to politically independent communities (Morisset, 2017). Others were built to be independent from the outset accommodating a workforce without being a liability to the company (Government of British Columbia, n.d.). As time has passed and resource industries have changed, the viability of resource communities has been threatened. Over the last century, dozens of small communities in British Columbia were abandoned when their primary resource became economically non-viable as markets changed, or as the resources were depleted (Turnbull, 2001). Others have not disappeared, but they have experienced significant population losses.

This project will examine five communities in different parts of British Columbia rooted in resource or resource-associated industries. It will begin by providing context to each of the five communities: where they are located, how they came to be, their current state, and their challenges. Through the use of three different research methods, census analysis, document analysis, and interviews, this report will address four research questions:

- 1. What growth strategies have these communities attempted?
- 2. How does each community define success? Are they trying grow or maintain population?
- 3. Were they successful? Why or why not?
- 4. Are there any commonalities between the strategies or their associated outcomes that these communities have attempted?

This report will seek to explain the specific goals of each community concerning economic and population growth. It will then establish how the communities are attempting to reach those goals and whether they have succeeded. The results will then be compared to see if there are any similarities or differences between the communities' strategies and if the outcomes of the strategies were successful across the communities. Lastly, it will make recommendations based on the information gleaned from the findings and analysis about what may be helpful strategies for the communities to pursue moving forward.

This research is relevant and needed because, while resource industries have a long history in the British Columbia, the sustainability of many communities is currently threatened. Resource industries have been a primary economic driver in the province; moreover, they have also left abandoned communities in their wake. For example, Kitsault, a resource town based around a molybdenum mine built in 1980, was briefly inhabited and abandoned just three years later (Paul, 2021). Where possible many of the buildings from the town, such as modular houses and the school, were removed and sent to other communities (Paul, 2021). If a community continues to decline, it could have negative ecological impacts due to abandoned buildings and industrial sites. In addition, there is a human cost as many people have their entire lives savings tied up in their homes, as mentioned by multiple interviewees from the study communities. in cases where a community continues to depopulate and its property values go down, people could lose considerable amounts of money in their homes and have issues moving elsewhere due to the depreciated value of their property. If people lose their jobs and cannot find new ones in the community, they may also lose their homes to foreclosure. There is, therefore, human and economic value in the continued resiliency of resource towns in British Columbia.

2.0 Literature Review

Modern-day resource communities are often the remains of an original company town or "instant community." Many are currently experiencing a period of economic and political transition that will affect them for decades to come. This period of transition comes because of a shift from a Keynesian public policy framework wherein the provincial governments played an active role in maintaining the viability of resource communities through policy and promotion. This has been replaced by a neoliberal public policy framework where the provincial government has taken a step back and reduced protections for resource communities while favouring the agendas of

private enterprise. This public policy restructuring occurred primarily during the 1980s due to the global recession. The provincial government reacted with fiscal austerity, cutting spending on social programs to reduce provincially held debt (Hayter & Barnes, 1990). As resource communities have a long history and continue to exist in British Columbia, a large body of scholarly literature can inform this capstone project.

Much of the early available information about resource communities as "Instant Communities" under which two study communities were incorporated comes from John Bradbury (Government of British Columbia n.d.). Currently, the Community Development Institute headed by Greg Halseth at the University of Northern British Columbia is conducting research about resource communities in Northern British Columbia, providing a substantial base of scholarship. Other that inform this literature review include Laura Ryser of the University of British Columbia and Sean Markey of Simon Fraser University. The research of these three scholars covers many pertinent topics within the geographic context of remote British Columbian resource towns including economic and political restructuring and renewal, population aging, and employment migrations.

This literature review will provide an overview of the relevant scholarly literature on the topic of economic development and population growth/decline in remote resource communities in British Columbia. Three key themes emerged by examining the available literature, historical perspectives, economic and political restructuring, and population aging. This review will also discuss the current dissenting opinions regarding resource communities. It will conclude by addressing how this report will aid in filling the gaps in the literature and how it will complement existing research.

2.1 Key Themes

Historical Perspectives

The first identified theme in the literature is the history of resource communities in British Columbia, most often focusing on the post-1950s period. This theme is split between contemporary resources from the last 20 years looking back at resource communities critically, and writings that originated during the development period of many of the "instant communities" -- they now offer a historical perspective. John Bradbury wrote extensively on "instant communities" (1977, 1979) during the 1970s. Many of the social issues he identified, such as feelings of isolation and uneven development, persist in these communities today. Literature from that time shows that scholars have been aware of the volatility and instability of resource communities for at least the last half a century (Porteous, 1970). The creation of politically independent resource communities attempted to rectify the problems caused in company towns and ensure more stability for the future (Bradbury, 1977). In the case of the five study communities, this was not wholly successful, and their populations and futures remain uncertain.

The communities of Valemount and Fort Nelson in Northern Rockies Regional Municipality (RM) developed slowly and organically over more than a century. Kitimat, Mackenzie, and Port Alice have very different origins. Kitimat represented a turning point in resource community planning; prior to this community, resource communities in British Columbia came about out of necessity and were often hastily constructed with few amenities. The developers of Kitimat sought input from Clarence Stein, a preeminent town planner, as they wished to build a different kind of resource community (Cross, 2016). Kitimat was not Stein's first foray into pseudo-company town planning. Likely the most famous example of Stein's work was in Radburn, New Jersey. Radburn was influenced by Ebenezer Howard's Victorian concept of the Garden City (Larsen, 2016) although he redesigned this concept for the automobile age (Larsen, 2016). Key to the design of Radburn was its unique neighbourhood design wherein housing was clustered densely around a common greenspace (Birch, 1980). While only a fraction of the intended residents moved to Radburn, its influences on community planning persisted (Birch, 1980). Stein expanded upon what he had learned while planning Radburn and applied it to the development of Kitimat. Early Kitimat neighborhoods designed by Stein followed the Radburn format with housing facing greenspace and having roadways along the backsides of the buildings; however, to Stein's lament many residents building houses in the community would reorient their homes to more tradition front facing the street (Cross, 2016). The future instant communities in the province would emulate Kitimat and its planning except for its nontraditional neighbourhood plans.

Economic Restructuring & Political Restructuring

With widespread mill closures, reductions in logging and mining, and the transition to camp work, resource communities are going through a period of economic restructuring that began gradually in the 1980s (Markey et al, 2008). Due to these shifts in resource industries, some resource communities have lost significant proportions of their populations (Markey, et al 2008). A large body of research explores the impacts of shifts in the resource industry on resource communities, and how communities are going through economic restructuring to cope with these changes. Community lifecycles, globalization, community participation, megaprojects, and placemaking feature heavily within the literature on economic restructuring. During periods of decline in a community where there is a temporary reduction in available work, it has become common for people to return to education during their period of unemployment (Halseth, 1999). Sources agree that education/reskilling can provide more opportunities for workers within a resource community; however, these opportunities may still be limited, which causes outmigration.

While resource communities are restructuring economically, they are also in a period of transition politically. In this theme, the need for communities to present a distinct place identity and one of permanence is vital to resource communities retaining their relevance in an increasingly globalized economy (Bowles & Wilson, 2015; Markey et al., 2012). Previous provincial governments took a prominent role in governing and establishing resource communities. However, current provincial governments currently have a laissez-faire attitude towards resource communities, causing the need for a more involved local government (Ryser, Halseth, & Markey, 2018). Local planning occurs in resource communities to help achieve a sense of place and community identity, often through official community plans that attempt to guide the community toward identified goals (Hayter & Nieweler, 2018).

When looking at the framework of economic development activity proposed by Bruce et al. (2005), all the study communities are either currently in or have experienced the 'Decline' stage of the framework (Bruce et al., 2005). This Decline stage is described as

characterized by a decline in the resource industry or economic activity which fueled the initial growth and sustained the Plateau period. It might include depletion of the resource, the closure or withdrawal of public services or institutions, or the closure of major employers and small retail or supply businesses. Net population decline from outmigration is a key characteristic

(pg. x).

The 'Decline' stage is the fourth stage in the five-stage framework, it follows 'Startup', 'Growth', and 'Plateau', while preceding the final 'Alternative Futures' stage (Bruce et al., 2005). When faced with the 'Alternative Futures' stage of a resource community's lifecycle, local governments need to be proactive and place emphasis on town planning to strengthen their community and stay resilient during economic restructuring (Hayter & Nieweler, 2018).

One strategy employed by some resource communities to help pull it out of the decline stage is mega-projects. A mega-project is a large-scale development that is typically either business or infrastructure related such as a dam, a new mine, a processing plant, or a pipeline (Flyvbjerg, 2014). They typically cost billions of dollars and have substantial effects on communities and their residents (Flyvbjerg, 2014). Some communities see mega-projects as a way to 'save' their community and that the project will bring increased investment while attracting new residents. Most resource communities are based around a mega-project whether that be a sawmill, mine or something else and many have suffered from boom-and-bust cycles attributable to the mega-projects. There is no guarantee that mega-project will ensure long term prosperity for a community and that it will not fall victim to the boom-and-bust cycles that plague resource communities (Wade, 2018).

Population Aging

Many remote resource communities have an above-average median age. Until the 1980s, these communities had relatively young populations due to high levels of migration into the community brought on by the availability of high-paying industrial jobs (Hanlon & Halseth, 2005). This trend has reversed in present times. With the current lack of high-paying jobs, young people are migrating out of resource communities, leaving an aging population behind (Morris & Halseth, 2019). Aging in resource communities can be complex, and complications are often associated with the community's ability to provide suitable housing and appropriate levels of health care delivery (Morris & Halseth, 2019). There is the potential to capitalize on this gap in the market. Building a retirement industry could be one way to cope with economic restructuring. One article notes that there are hurdles to introducing a retirement industry where the infrastructure is not already in place. However, it can provide some economic diversity while supporting its citizens' ability to age in place (Ryser & Halseth, 2013).

2.2 Consensuses from the Literature

There is little doubt in the literature that resource communities are in a period of transition. As shown through the theme of historical perspectives, some of the problems that resource communities face are due to boom/bust cycles. The primary economic reliance on a single industry was identified in the 1970s (Bradbury, 1970). There are predictable lifecycles to resource towns, and the five study communities within this capstone can fit within the frameworks proposed in the above literature. The literature agrees that resource communities are going through a period of economic restructuring, and how they approach that restructuring will, in part, determine their continued viability as a community. One of the less effective approaches discussed was the use of mega projects. Multiple sources state that while they can increase population and investment in the short term, they are not without challenges and do not ensure long-term economic viability. The issue of an aging population ties communities' economic troubles with economic opportunity. Young people will continue to leave resource communities to find work leaving an ageing population behind. The literature shows that while there are challenges to economic restructuring, there are multiple alternative futures for resource communities. With strong local governance and planning, communities can begin to grow and stay resilient through the process.

2.3 Dissenting Opinions

Few authors wholly disagree with the consensuses derived from the literature review. However, an emerging body discusses the functional redundancy of resource communities due to an increasingly mobile workforce. Tumbler Ridge 1981 was the last resource town to be purposebuilt in British Columbia (Storey & Hall, 2018). Tumbler Ridge being the last resource town does not mean new resource extraction and manufacturing projects are not being constructed. It means that the way that these operations are staffed has fundamentally changed. The cost of travel, monetarily and timewise, has been significantly reduced, giving rise to fly-in/fly-out camp styles of accommodating workers at worksites (Ryser et al., 2016). It is shown to be true even when a new project is under construction near existing communities (Storey, 2018). Not only can fly-in/fly-out type worksites harm migration into resource communities, they can also increase net migration out of resource communities as workers move to southern population centres that offer more services, amenities, and opportunities while commuting back to remote sites for camp work (McDonagh, 2010). Because of this shift in the mobility of workforces, there is no guarantee that industrial investment in resource communities will attract new residents, which emphasizes the need for communities to diversify their economies or face functional redundancy.

2.4 Gaps in the Literature

Resource communities in British Columbia and their history and present are well studied, and a broad range of literature is available to inform this report. However, the distribution of literature on different areas within the topic varies. Aspects of resource communities, such as their history, challenges, conditions, and potential solutions, are well documented. The outcomes of attempted strategies to stabilize or reverse decline, what has worked and what has not, are less thoroughly researched, and this report could aid in addressing this gap. It will provide an update on the current economic and social situation of five resource communities in the province. It will attempt to address how the communities have attempted to grow their populations and economies, and it will attempt to evaluate the successes of these actions.

3.0 Methods

This research aims to identify and evaluate strategies in which remote resource communities in British Columbia are trying to grow or stabilize their populations. This research uses three research methods: census analysis, document analysis, and interviews. Using the three research methods, the five remote communities, Kitimat, Port Alice, Valemount, Mackenzie, and Northern Rockies Regional Municipality, will be evaluated to determine how successful they have been in meeting their goals. The communities were chosen as they have some important commonalities. Historically significant proportions of these communities' economies have come from resource extraction and processing. Each community could be in the "decline" stage of the lifecycle framework for resource communities proposed by Bruce et al. Another commonality is that the communities are located in relatively remote areas multiple hours away from British Columbia's major population centres. The similarities between these communities make comparisons between them possible.



Figure 1. Map of Study Communities and Major Population Centres

3.1 Census Analysis

This report will utilize data from the 1996, 2006, 2016, and 2021 Censuses. These years are included in the report because the 1996 Census provides a baseline of data from before many of the study communities began to lose population rapidly, the subsequent two censuses provide 10-year updates, and the most recent census data shows the current conditions of a community. Census data is a valuable source because it provides an unbiased empirical set of data that allows for evidence-based analysis and recommendations (Walton-Roberts et al., 2014). This report's analysis will use the census data in multiple ways. The data will answer the third research question of whether or not the communities were successful in their attempts to stabilize or grow their populations. Census data can also help to establish trends between the different communities which will aid in answering the fourth research question of if there were commonalities between the outcomes of the strategies implemented by the different communities.

The primary metrics taken from the census data will include population, population percentage change, median age, industry-sectors, and unemployment rate. Population and population percentage change are vital metrics that can evaluate if the community's strategies and plans are working to stabilize or increase the community's population. Alternatively, census data may show a decrease in population, alluding to out-migration from the community. Median age is critical to note because it can say a lot about the population health of a community. A high median age shows there are few young people in a community; this can be due to a low birth rate and an out-migration of young people. However, it also shows that older people are choosing to stay in their communities or do not have the choice to leave.

Industry-sectors is a section of the census showing the number of people employed in various sectors in a community. Industry-sectors divides possible occupations into 20 unique categories (Statistics Canada, 2022). These metrics can be used to show if the way people are employed has changed over the last two decades. It is essential to show if the communities' efforts to diversify economically have been successful. The unemployment rate can show the overall health of the community's economy. A low unemployment rate often indicates a high instance of jobs, whereas a high unemployment rate could indicate that people may need to leave a community for opportunities elsewhere.

3.2 Document Analysis

Community	Type of Document				
	Official	Annual	Economic	Tourism	Aging in the
	Community	Reports	Development	Strategy	Community
	Plan		Strategy		Strategy
Kitimat	Х	Х			Х
Port Alice	Х	Х	Х		
Valemount	Х	Х			
Northern Rockies RM	Х	Х	Х	Х	
Mackenzie	X	Х	X	X	Х

Table 1. Availability of Different Types of Reports and Publications

The document analysis will constitute the bulk of the research done for this report. Not all communities have the same types of reports and publications available. According to the Government of British Columbia, communities are not required to develop an official community plan; however, they are required if the community wishes to develop an Economic Development Plan (Government of BC, 2023). Each study community, however, has chosen to adopt an official community plan. Because all the communities have produced the same type of

- Are a statement of objectives and policies that guide planning and land use management
- Impact a community's sustainability and resilience
- Outline long-term development plans for a community
- Outline how a local government plans to exercise its powers

(Government of British Columbia, 2023)

Official community plans are used in this report to inform the answers to research questions one, two, and four. The official community plans typically outline what the goals for the community are and how they intend to achieve them. A coding framework for analyzing the official community plans was developed to create comparisons and establish trends between the communities. The purpose of coding in qualitative research is to take data, such as a paragraph or an idea from a document and to assign it a short phrase (code) that describes it. In doing this, a document is broken into a series or more easily analyzable pieces (Skjott Linneberg & Korsgaard, 2019). The benefits of coding include a deeper understanding of the data and increased accessibility of the data (Skjott Linneberg & Korsgaard, 2019). After coding multiple documents, the codes are analyzed to find information such as the frequency of specific codes appearing, and the number of codes generated. The type of coding used in this report is inductive coding, meaning that the codes are taken from ideas and information found in the data rather than codes found in the scholarly field of study imposed on the subject data (Skjott Linneberg & Korsgaard, 2019).

Figure 2. Official Community Plan Coding Framework

A) Community Vision Statement A) strategies

A) strategies

A) Strategies:

B) 'Increase population the population'

C) Increase population - retention strategies

- D) Develop seniors/assisted living facilities
- D) Increase the supply of special needs housing
- D) Ensure sufficient land is available for development
- E) Encourage a range of housing types and densities
- C) Increase population recruitment strategies
 - D) Promote affordable housing in the community
 - D) Encourage industrial workers and their families to settle in the

Community

- D) Promote/encourage people to retire in the community
- D) Ensure sufficient land is available for development
 - E) Encourage a range of housing types and densities

A) Strategies:

B) Maintain/increase community Investment

C) Establishing/maintaining community recreation areas

- D) Emphasize and promote outdoor recreation areas
 - E) Encourage winter park and trail use for various activities
 - E) Establish community marina
 - E) Increase amount of Parkland
 - E) Establish a community garden
 - E) Establish a community forest
 - E) Establish a community ski hill
 - E) Establish a manmade lake
- C) Offer a comprehensive range of community services
 - D) Offer continuing education opportunities
 - D) Improve internet connect to highspeed
 - D) Maintain a public library
 - D) Establish senior/assisted living facilities
 - D) Maintain and improve local transit
 - D) Increase youth programming
 - D) Establish a teen centre
 - D) Improve airport services
 - D) Maintain viability of local schools
 - D) Improve and maintain access to healthcare

A) Strategies:

B) Stimulating economic growth

- C) Economic policies
 - D) Local economic development policies
 - E) Establish a local economic development strategy
 - E) Buy Local Campaign
 - E) Encourage further establishment of local commercial enterprises
 - E) Establish/maintain a business directory
 - D) Regional economic development policies
 - E) Participating in a regional economic development strategy
- C) Reduce dependence on a single industry
 - D) Encourage economic Diversity
 - E) Encourage the establishment of aquaculture/mariculture and associated processing
 - E) Establish an artisan cooperative
 - E) Broaden local forestry and wood processing industry
 - E) Encourage local agriculture development

E) Establish a fish processing facility

E) Establish a ski resort

E) Have strong industrial and resource bases

E) Increase Tourism

E) Support development of live/work housing

E) Support quarrying and mining activities

E) Establish opportunities for value-added businesses for the resource sector

E) Encourage the establishment of home-based businesses D) Establish a tourism Strategy

- E) Better Advertising for tourist accommodations
- E) Increase development of tourism commercial sites

E) Increase the accessibility of the community to be reached by tourists

E) Improve the visitor info centre

E) Implement signage strategy

This report will establish the primary goals of each study community using the above coding framework, allowing one to see the economic and population goals of a particular community. Similarities and differences will become visible in this process. To further analyze data obtained using the coding framework, the program Dedoose is used to conduct quantitative analysis. This program can find the frequency in which different strategies are mentioned in different plans to determine the most and least popular strategies.

Four additional types of reports and publications inform this report: annual reports, economic development strategies, tourism strategies, and aging in the community strategies. These documents can aid in answering research questions one, three, and four. The four different types of documents will aid in answering question one by providing more depth to the strategies described in the official community plans. They may also document successes or failures that have occurred. Primarily, annual reports will answer question three, which is partly possible because annual reports often describe the year's successes and can be used to evaluate what from the official community plan was accomplished or where progress has happened. This analysis was conducted using the last five years of annual reports from a community where available. However, as the *Valemount Official Community Plan* was written in 2021, only the annual report from 2021 will be used as it is the only annual report that pertains to the most recent official community plan.

3.3 Interviews

Interviews are an essential potential data source as they can provide insight into the communities that are unavailable via reports and publications. The type of interviews that took place were semi-structured key informant interviews. A semi-structured format means that while there were specific pre-set interview questions, there is an opportunity for further discussion based on the flow of conversation. Semi-structured interviews are commonly used in qualitative research because they are versatile and offer a chance at reciprocity between the interviewer and the interviewee (Kallio, Pietilä, Johnson, & Kangasniemi, 2016). The process for developing the semi-structured interviews for this report was conducted similarly to the guidelines presented by Kallio et al., which follows five phases of semi-structured interview, retrieving and utilizing the previous knowledge, formulating of the preliminary interview guide, pilot testing, and presenting the complete interview guide" (Kallio et al., 2016). The purpose of using a key informant is to gather qualitative data through interviews with one person who is highly experienced and knowledgeable about a subject; thus, they can provide expert commentary (De Chesnay, 2015).

The key informants approached for interviews were Chief Administrative Officers, Economic Development Officers, and Planners from all the study communities. There was an initial focus on planners because they are municipal employees that often are heavily involved in the planning of their communities, including drafting and holding consultations for documents such as a community's official community plan. CAOs were included because some study communities are not large enough to support a dedicated planner. Many of the strategies the communities choose refer to economic development, which is why Economic Development Officers are included. The information obtained through the interviews was valuable as it directly relates to the first three research questions. All interviewees were located in a different province the interviews were conducted virtually through Zoom. The interview questions were as follows:

- What is your professional role in this community?
- How has this community changed in the time that you have worked here?
- Has the local government established any goals for the future of the community such as whether or not the community wishes to grow or stabilize its population?

- What are some the strategies that the community has implemented to achieve these goals? (IE development plans, growth plans, economic development plans)
 - Were they successful? Why or why not?
 - How did the community settle on this strategy?
 - Are there future plans for strategy implementation? If so can you please describe them?
 - Looking at documents such as the community's economic development plan, the official community plan, and the council strategic plan, has the community met the timelines laid out in these reports?
 - Are the goals attainable in the timeframe prescribed by the reports?
 - Have any of the goals already been attained?

Each interview lasted between 30-60 minutes. One interviewee was unavailable to meet for a virtual interview; however, they were kind enough to type out their answers to the interview questions and send them.

3.4 Limitations

There are some limitations to the above-noted research methods. As previously stated in the Document Analysis section of this chapter, all communities produce different kinds of reports and publications, making creating a coding framework for each type of document difficult. While every community has chosen to adopt an official community plan, some of the communities' official community plans are dated, with some having been adopted over 20 years ago while others are incredibly recent. Some of the study communities are currently in various stages of creating new official community plans; however, they will not be ready in time for the publication of this report.

Census data is a source of empirical data that can be used to evaluate the successes and failures of the strategies outlined in the official community plans. One limitation of census data is that it is only available online from 1996 onwards. Prior to 1996, census data is only available in print. Due to this, it is hard to determine the highest population of a community, as often this occurred around 40-50 years ago. It is also impossible to attribute the data to a specific strategy outlined in the official community plan; therefore, it is unknown if a particular strategy is the cause of the changes in census data or not.

The most significant limitations in the research methods hail from the semi-structured interviews. There were difficulties in arranging interviews with the different communities. The difficulties caused the list of potential study communities to be expanded to nine in the hopes of

being able to conduct five interviews. Thankfully there were five responses, and the interviews were conducted.

4.0 Context

4.1 British Columbia as a Resource Province

Indigenous peoples have lived in British Columbia for thousands of years. The land's history as a part of Canada is far more recent. Until the railroad's completion, settlers' journey to British Columbia was arduous. The main influxes of people into the region came in because of a gold rush that began in 1858 (Clark, 1968). To this day, gold mining still occurs within British Columbia (Vancouver Mineral Development Office, 2015). Before the gold rush, non-indigenous settlements were sparse and primarily served the fur trade (Barman, 2007). During the gold rush, other resource industries began to emerge in British Columbia (Barman, 2007). Resource communities often took the form of company towns which began popping up in Canada as early as 1855. Some of the early operations included a coal mine in Nanaimo, sawmills on the Burrard Inlet, and Port Alberni on Vancouver Island (Morisset, 2017; Barman, 2007). The completion of the Canadian Pacific Railway in 1885 opened new markets for the province's resource industries causing production to be significantly increased (Canadian Pacific, 2023).

4.2 Northern Rockies Regional Municipality

The Regional Municipality of Northern Rockies is in the upper-east corner of the province on the Alaskan Highway. It encompasses an area of 85,148.87 square kilometres or approximately 10% of the province's landmass, making Northern Rockies RM a slightly larger landmass than that of the country of Austria to give perspective (Northern Rockies RM, 2023; Nations Online, 2018). The primary settlement at the heart of the RM is Fort Nelson. In 2009, Fort Nelson merged with the Northern Rockies Regional District to form Northern Rockies RM, the first regional municipality in British Columbia (Northern Rockies RM, 2011). Fort Nelson is incredibly remote. The closest population centre to it, with a population of over 70,000, is Prince George which is roughly nine hours south by car (Google, 2023). To reach Edmonton, it would take nearly 11 hours by car and to Vancouver, it would take 18.5 hours (Google, 2023).

Fort Nelson is the oldest of the five study communities, having been established as a fur trading post in 1805 (Fort Nelson Heritage Museum, n.d.). It remained a small, isolated settlement for more than 100 years until the mid-1930s, when charter flights and mail service to the community began (Northern Rockies RM, 2011). During World War II, the Allies were worried about a possible invasion by the Japanese into Alaska. Thus, the Alaskan Highway was built in 1942 to connect the state to the rest of the mainland United States (Northern Rockies RM, 2011). This highway consequently ran straight through Fort Nelson, connecting the community by road to the Yukon and the rest of British Columbia. However, the highway was not open to public use until 1948 (Northern Rockies RM, 2011).

Since its inception, Fort Nelson and the greater RM have relied upon resource industries, first the fur trade, then forestry, and later oil and gas. A rail line was constructed in 1971, connecting Fort Nelson to markets and enabling its industries to expand rapidly (Artibise & Favrholdt, 2022). At its height in 2005, Northern Rockies RM had almost 6,000 inhabitants (Government of British Columbia, 2010). Unfortunately, the community's population has long since been unstable due to the boom-and-bust nature of resource industries. Troubles began for the community in 2005 with the closure of the Tackama sawmill, and the situation became exponentially worse during the 2008 economic crisis when Canfor closed its mills, causing the loss of an additional 435 jobs and suspending forestry processing in the region indefinitely (Forest Economic Advisors, 2022; Parfitt, 2020). The collapse of the local forestry industry was mitigated initially by an oil-and-gas boom in 2010 dedicated to fracking, which did not last long (Parfitt, 2020). Currently, the community remains in what amounts to be a continuing 15-year recession and has lost population due to out-migration (Forest Economic Advisors, 2022).

4.3 Valemount

The Village of Valemount is a small community nestled between mountain ranges near the southeastern border of British Columbia (Columbia Basin Institute, n.d.). While not the most remote of the study communities, Valemount is still a journey to get to by car at just over a seven-hour drive to Vancouver, a five-hour drive to Edmonton, and a nearly six-hour drive to Calgary (Google, 2023).

Settlement in the area was sparse until the arrival of the railway in 1914 through Yellowhead Pass (Valemount Museum, 2023). Before the arrival of the railway, settlers had to make the difficult journey either by trail or by river, beginning in Golden and travelling up the Columbia River, then transferring to go up the Canoe River (Columbia Basin Institute, n.d.). The village's population continued to increase when in 1962, at a population of 600, the village was incorporated (Village of Valemount, 2021). The later settlement was brought about by major infrastructure projects in the region, such as the construction of the Yellowhead Highway and the Mica Dam (Village of Valemount, 2021). The village reached the height of its population in 1996 at 1,303 people (Village of Valemount, 2021).

The primary industry since the beginning of the railway in Valemount was forestry. Both logging and its associated processing were needed to construct the railroad (McCracken, 2015). At one-point, multiple smaller mills were competing against each then gradually, consolidations and competition whittled this number down to a singular mill that the village depended on economically (McCracken, 2015). In 2006 the mill saw its permanent closure, and the population dropped 22% from 10 years prior (Village of Valemount, 2021).

4.4 Kitimat

Kitimat is a city that is located along the northwest coast of British Columbia, less than 300 km from the Alaskan border (Google, 2023). Situated along the Kitimat River and at the northern tip of the Douglas Channel, it has access to a valuable deep water port allowing products to flow in and out of the city from many markets (City of Kitimat, 2023; Mussett, n.d.). Reaching the city by car takes approximately seven hours from Prince George and 16 hours from Vancouver (Google, 2023).

Europeans first settled the area around what would be Kitimat in the first decade of the 20th century (Thorne, 2018). While small, this first wave of settlement occurred due to speculation at the location of a new railroad when an alternative site was picked near Prince George settlement halted (Thorne, 2018). Nearly half a century later, the area underwent a rapid and drastic change when it was decided that the site would become home to Alcan's newest project, an aluminum plant. However, it was not only a plant that needed building. The area was sparsely populated aside from a handful of people and a small First Nations Reserve. A power source for the plant was needed, which involved the construction of a dam, tunnel, powerhouse, and transmission line (Kitimat Museum and Archives, n.d.). Then came the question of where the workers would live. The solution was to construct an entirely planned city that could expand

as needed to reach a population of around 50,000 (Thorne, 2018). Building the city occurred in an incredible five-year timeframe (Kitimat Museum and Archives, n.d.). The plan for Kitimat was to be a town like no other. Despite its remote location, it was envisioned to be a model community with modern amenities (Musset, n.d.). The intention for Kitimat was to be a departure from the traditional company town concept they had followed in a previous operation in Quebec. They did not wish to be large landlords for their workers and be responsible for completely running the city (Cross, 2016). The result for the city was an extensive series of moderately sized single-family dwellings geared towards families available for individual purchase and some company-owned apartment complexes (Cross, 2016). The city was to be governed by a democratically elected city council; however, the company would retain some influence by having seats on the council (Cross, 2016).

Kitimat would never reach its intended population of 50,000 people. Its highest population to date occurred in 1981 at 12,814 people (City of Kitimat, 2008). Like the other study communities, it has been susceptible to booms and busts. The busts saw the closures of a sawmill, two pulp and paper mills, and an Ocelot Methanol plant (Thorne, 2018). While the original smelter is still in operation, albeit under different ownership, it too contributed to job losses as when it was rebuilt for modernization, approximately 500 jobs were lost (Link, 2022). The booms for the community have not been able to keep pace with the busts, and the population has declined significantly since its height.

4.5 Port Alice

Port Alice is a small village on the northwest coast of Vancouver Island. It is accessible by land via the highway and by sea via Neroutsos Inlet through Quatsino Sound (Village of Port Alice, 2010). To reach the provincial capital of Victoria, it is almost six hours by car, and to reach Vancouver, it is just over six and a half hours, including a nearly two-hour ferry ride but does not include the wait times for the ferry (Google, 2023).

Port Alice was originally a company town erected in 1913, centred around a pulp and paper mill that continued to opereate for about 50 years (Bradbury, 1977). Changes were made regarding the future of company towns during the mid-20th century, possibly due to the precedent of Kitimat. A new policy was introduced in 1965 to support the creation of "instant towns" (Government of British Columbia, n.d.). An instant town had three characteristics: it was

a planned community, it was awarded full municipal status as soon as its establishment, and it was politically independent of a company. It was intended that residential and commercial properties would be owned locally rather than by the sponsoring corporation (Government of British Columbia, n.d.). Port Alice became the first official 'instant community' after a decision was made to abandon the original company town and a town was built nearby (Bradbury, 1977). Port Alice was incorporated in 1965 upon its completion (Government of British Columbia, n.d.).

Port Alice was a vibrant community at the height of its population of approximately 1,700 people in 1981 (Village of Port Alice, 2010). It boasted numerous clubs, community groups, and an ice rink (Bradbury, 1977). The primary employer in the community was the pulp and paper mill, on which many people were economically dependent. The village's population slowly declined as the mill underwent periodic ownership changes, restructuring, and downsizing over more than 20 years (Kennedy, 2004). The permanent end to the mill was in sight in 2015 when it ceased operations, and it was officially closed forever in 2019 when all remaining employees were laid off (Chan, 2023). In January 2023, the demolition process for the mill began (Chan, 2023).

4.6 Mackenzie

Like the other previous study communities, Mackenzie, British Columbia is a small remote community. Mackenzie is nestled between two lakes, Morfee and Williston and two mountain ranges, the Rockies and Omineca (District of Mackenzie, 2023a; Google, 2023). It is located in Central British Columbia, about two hours from Prince George, 11 hours from Vancouver, and nine hours from Edmonton (Google, 2023).

The early history of Mackenzie is similar to that of the other study communities. Some people were brought to the area after the Caribou Gold Rush in 1870; however, generally following this, the area experienced sparse and sporadic settlement by white settlers (District of Mackenzie, 2023b). The area began to change rapidly with the construction of the W.A.C. Bennet Dam during the early 1960s (District of Mackenzie, 2023b). Following the dam's construction, the area was chosen as a good candidate for a "forestry complex" (Mackenzie and District Museum, 2021). Following Port Alice's footsteps, Mackenzie would also be developed

as an "instant community" in 1966 based around a pulp mill and two sawmills (District of Mackenzie, 2023b).

Mackenzie was a thriving community in the 70s, 80s, and early 90s when most of its infrastructure was built (District of Mackenzie, 2014). It reached its peak population in 1996 of 6,249 people (District of Mackenzie, 2014). The population of Mackenzie had been on a steady decline since 1996 until, like Northern Rockies RM, the 2008 economic downturn had devastating effects on Mackenzie (District of Mackenzie, 2014). In 2009 the community suffered four mill closures caused partly by the 2008 economic crisis leading to an exodus of part of the population (District of Mackenzie, 2014).

4.7 The Modern British Columbian Resource Industry

Economic recessions have impacted the health of the British Columbian resource industry. The recession of the 1980s played a prominent role in reducing the province's forest industry leading to mill closures and subsequent job losses (Edenhoffer & Hayter, 2013). The impacts were compounded in the next decade by phenomena such as pine beetle infestations and rising fuel costs (Edenhoffer & Hayter, 2013). While the smelting and mining industries may not have had to deal with pine beetles, they were not immune to the forces of automation and economic restructuring, which also caused job losses (O'Grady, 2014). As noted in the profiles of each study community, the 2008 Recession also caused great hardship for those depending on resource industries.

The nature of how resource extraction and processing has occurred in British Columbia has fundamentally changed in the past five decades. No longer does it make financial sense to construct a town around an extraction site or processing plant. As such, the last purpose-built resource community Tumbler Ridge was incorporated in 1981 (McDonagh, 2010). Beginning in the 60s but accelerating in the 80s was the use of fly-in/fly-out worksites (Markey, Storey, & Heisler, 2011). There are some advantages to fly-in/fly-out worksites, they are cheaper than purpose-built towns, workers prefer them, and there is less risk involved as if the industry fails, a work camp can be dismantled, whereas a town cannot be easily (Markey, Storey, & Heisler, 2011). This strategy for worker accommodations provides multiple challenges for the survival of resource communities. The ability for a company to create a camp creates competition for investment for a community as they are not required for the industry. Suppose an industry

decides to open up a worksite near a resource community. In that case, they will often still construct workers' barracks, meaning that while people come into town for work, they are not settling down and establishing roots in the community.

5.0 Findings

This section outlines the results from the three research methods that will be used in the analysis section. It is organized by research method; census findings are first, followed by document findings, then interview findings. Each research method is divided into sections by community, beginning with Northern Rockies RM, followed by Valemount, Kitimat, Port Alice, and Mackenzie, respectively.

5.1 Census Findings

This section outlines the population of each community as of the 2021 census in addition to the historic highest population of the community. These statistics show the proportion of the community's population lost to out-migration; this is an important statistic as it directly relates to the community's health. A declining population is indicative of an unhealthy economy and a community in decline. In this section, the results from nine different census categories are presented: population, median age, unemployment rate, % of Working Population Engaged in Agriculture, Forestry, Fishing and Hunting, % of Working Population Engaged in Mining, Quarrying, and Oil and Gas Extraction, % of Working Population Engaged in Manufacturing, % of Working Population Engaged in Transportation and Warehousing, % of Working Population in Agriculture and other resource-based industries, and % of Total Working Population in the Above Categories. The results from these categories show different trends in the communities regarding population and workforce. The information from these findings portray a glimpse into a community's current state and past helping to inform the further analysis of the findings.

Northern Rockies RM

Between 1996 to 2021, census data shows that the population of Northern Rockies RM has fluctuated. Since the height of its population in 2005, the municipality has lost 34% of its population in just 16 years (Government of British Columbia, 2010; Statistics Canada, 2023a).

The most considerable single-year loss occurred between 2016 and 2017, when the municipality lost 5% of its population (Government of British Columbia, 2022). While the population of the community has decreased since 1996, the median age has increased; this indicates an outmigration of young people from the community, leaving older residents behind (Statistics Canada, 2019a; Statistics Canada, 2023a)

Historic High Population: 5,957 in 2005 (Government of British Columbia, 2010) Population as of 2021: 3,947 (Statistics Canada, 2023a) Percent Change: -34%

	1996 Census*	2006 Census*	2016 Census	2021 Census
Population	4,400	4,514	4,831	3,947
Median Age	N/A	30.5	35.6	39.6
Unemployment rate	7.3%	5.9%	13.2%	9.3%
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Agriculture,	5%	N/A	1.5%	2%
Forestry, Fishing and Hunting				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Mining,				
Quarrying, and Oil and Gas	1%	N/A	12%	7.5%
Extraction				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Manufacturing	28%	13%	3.5%	1%
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Transportation	7.5%	N/A	9%	10%
and Warehousing				
% of Working Population in				
Agriculture and other	N/A	14%	N/A	N/A
resource-based industries				
% of Total Working				
Population in the Above	41.5%	27%	26%	20.5%
Categories				

Table 2. Select Northern Rockies RM Census Data

(Statistics Canada, 2019a; Statistics Canada, 2007a; Statistics Canada, 2017a; Statistics Canada, 2023a)

*Data may not reflect exact statistics as only data from the former municipality of Fort Nelson is available prior to the 2016 Census as Northern Rockies RM was established in 2009.

Valemount

As of 2021, Valemount has lost 19% of its highest population, going from 1,303 people in 1996 to 1,052 (Statistics Canada, 2023b, Village of Valemount, 2021a). Despite a large decrease in population between 1996 and 2006, the population remained relatively stable between 2006-2021, even increasing slightly (Statistics Canada, 2007b; Statistics Canada, 2017b; Statistics Canada, 2019b; Statistics Canada, 2023b). Like Northern Rockies RM, the median age of Valemount has been increasing. However, unlike Northern Rockies RM, the population has stabilized. This could indicate that people are choosing to stay and age in the community, while it may additionally indicate a low birthrate.

Historic High Population: 1,303 in 1996 (Village of Valemount, 2021a) Population as of 2021: 1,052 (Statistics Canada, 2023b) Percent Change: -19%

	1996 Census	2006 Census	2016 Census	2021 Census
Population	1,305	1,018	1,021	1,052
Median Age	N/A	42.3	45.3	44.8
Unemployment rate	15.3%	8.6%	11.2%	4.7%
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Agriculture,	13%	N/A	14.5%	7%
Forestry, Fishing and Hunting				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Mining,	0%	N/A	3%	0%
Quarrying, and Oil and Gas				
Extraction				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Manufacturing	15%	8.5%	2%	4%
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Transportation	6.5%	N/A	9.5%	8%
and Warehousing				
% of Working Population in				
Agriculture and other	N/A	9%	N/A	N/A
resource-based industries				
% of Total Working				
Population in the Above	34.5%	17.5%	29%	19%
Categories				

Table 3. Select Valemount Census Data

(Statistics Canada, 2019b; Statistics Canada, 2007b; Statistics Canada, 2017b; Statistics Canada, 2023b)

Kitimat

Kitimat had a population of almost 13,000 in 1981 (City of Kitimat, 2008). As of the most recent census it has a population of 8,236, this is a reduction of 36% (Statistics Canada, 2023c). Aside from 2016, the city has experienced a mostly stable unemployment and median age (Statistics Canada, 2017c). There was a considerable reduction in population between the 1996 and 2006 censuses, however, it appears that between 2016 and 2021, the population of the city has stabilized and even showed some growth (Statistics Canada, 2007c; Statistics Canada, 2017c; Statistics Canada, 2019c; Statistics Canada, 2023c).

Historic High Population: 12,814 in 1981 (City of Kitimat, 2008) Population as of 2021: 8,236 (Statistics Canada, 2023c) Percent Change: -36%

	1996 Census	2006 Census	2016 Census	2021 Census
Population	11,110	8,987	8,131	8,236
Median Age	N/A	41.4	43	42.4
Unemployment rate	9.3%	9.5%	12.5%	9.4%
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Agriculture,	2%	N/A	0.5%	1%
Forestry, Fishing and Hunting				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Mining,	0%	N/A	3%	2.5%
Quarrying, and Oil and Gas				
Extraction				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Manufacturing	46%	40%	20%	19%
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Transportation	2%	N/A	3.5%	3.5%
and Warehousing				
% of Working Population in				
Agriculture and other	0%	2%	N/A	N/A
resource-based industries				
% of Total Working				
Population in the Above	50%	42%	27%	26%
Categories				

Table 4. Select Kitimat Census Data

(Statistics Canada, 2019c; Statistics Canada, 2007c; Statistics Canada, 2017c; Statistics Canada, 2023c)

Port Alice

1,668 people called the Village of Port Alice home in 1981, now it is home to 739 residents (Statistics Canada, 2023d; Village of Port Alice, 2010). This is a 56% reduction in population. The village has a high median age and unemployment rate compared to the other communities and the national average (Statistics Canada, 2023d; Statistics Canada, 2023e). It could be problematic in the coming years, as the workforce ages into retirement residents may be forced to leave the community if there are no services to care for them. The population of the village has nearly halved since the 1996 census, however, there does appear to be growth in recent years (Statistics Canada, 2019d; Statistics Canada, 2023d).

Historic High Population: 1,668 in 1981 (Village of Port Alice, 2010) Population as of 2021: 739 (Statistics Canada, 2023d) Percent Change: -56%

	1996 Census	2006 Census	2016 Census	2021 Census
Population	1,330	821	664	739
Median Age	N/A	46.6	54.8	58.8
Unemployment rate	9%	10%	30%	14.5%
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Agriculture,	10%	N/A	24%	8%
Forestry, Fishing and Hunting				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Mining,	0%	N/A	0%	3%
Quarrying, and Oil and Gas				
Extraction				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Manufacturing	57.5%	36%	29%	16%
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Transportation	0%	N/A	7%	0%
and Warehousing				
% of Working Population in				
Agriculture and other	N/A	11%	N/A	N/A
resource-based industries				

Table 5. Select Port Alice Census Data

% of Total Working				
Population in the Above	67.5%	47%	60%	27%
Categories				

(Statistics Canada, 2019d; Statistics Canada, 2007d; Statistics Canada, 2017d; Statistics Canada, 2023d)

Mackenzie

Mackenzie lost close to half its population between the 1996 and the 2021 censuses (District of Mackenzie, 2014; Statistics Canada, 2023e). The population decreased from 6,249 to 3,281 over the course of 25 years (District of Mackenzie, 2014; Statistics Canada, 2023e). Unlike some of the other study communities, Mackenzie's population does not currently show signs of stabilization, it has been on a continual decline since 1996 (Statistics Canada, 2007e; Statistics Canada, 2017e; Statistics Canada, 2019e; Statistics Canada, 2023e). The unemployment rate and median age in the community have increased since 1996 (Statistics Canada, 2019e; Statistics Canada, 2007e; Statistics Canada, 2017e; Statistics Canada, 2023e). The high unemployment rate could continue to drive young people out of the community, causing the median age to continue to rise.

Historic High Population: 6,249 in 1996 (District of Mackenzie, 2014) Population as of 2021: 3,281 (Statistics Canada, 2023e) Percent Change: -47.5%

	1996 Census	2006 Census	2016 Census	2021 Census
Population	5,990	4,539	3,714	3,281
Median Age	N/A	36.3	39.5	43.6
Unemployment rate	9.5%	10.7%	8.0%	12.3%
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Agriculture,	6.5%	N/A	12%	13%
Forestry, Fishing and Hunting				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Mining,	0%	N/A	4%	4.5%
Quarrying, and Oil and Gas				
Extraction				
% of Working Population				
Engaged in Manufacturing	44%	43%	31.5%	20%

Table 6. Select Mackenzie Census Data

% of Working Population				
Engaged in Transportation	5.5%	N/A	3%	4.5%
and Warehousing				
% of Working Population in				
Agriculture and other	N/A	11%	N/A	N/A
resource-based industries				
% of Total Working				
Population in the Above	56%	54%	50.5	42%
Categories				

(Statistics Canada, 2019e; Statistics Canada, 2007e; Statistics Canada, 2017e; Statistics Canada, 2023e)

5.2 Document Findings

Official Community Plan Findings

All five study communities possess an official community plan. Each of the community plans was written at a different time. Some plans are much older than others allowing for more of the strategies to have been implemented than in other communities. Kitimat's plan is the oldest, written in 2008, followed by Port Alice in 2010, Northern Rockies RM in 2011, Mackenzie in 2014, and Valemount in 2021. The Village of Port Alice is currently in the process of updating its official community plan (Village of Port Alice, 2023).

By using the coding framework outlined in the Methods section, the official community plans from the five study communities were coded to enable evaluation and comparisons between plans. Through this process, 64 codes were generated, which were applied 160 times uniquely in the five official community plans. The coding framework evolved throughout the coding process, and codes were added as they appeared in the plans. Some codes were applied only in one plan, whereas others were applicable in all five. Three main goals were identified in most of the plans: increase the population, maintain/increase community investment, and stimulate economic growth. Through these three goals, objectives and strategies were detected. The goal of increasing the population was divided into recruitment and retention. Maintaining/increasing community investment was divided into establishing/maintaining community recreation areas and offering a comprehensive range of community services. Stimulating economic growth was divided into economic policies and reducing community dependence on a single industry.

Four out of five communities identified a vision statement to help guide their official community plans and, thus, the future of their communities. Kitimat was the single community

that lacked a vision statement. Each community identified community investment and economic growth as goals. Only some communities specifically identified increasing the population as a goal. Some strategies for approaching goals and objectives were more popular than others. In the case of an increasing population, each community prioritized supporting a range of housing types and densities. The most popular strategies identified in community investment were, establishing a community garden, increasing parkland, offering continuing education opportunities, improving access to health care, and maintaining local schools' viability. The most common strategies for economic growth were, encouraging the establishment of home-based businesses, having strong industrial and resource bases, and supporting quarrying and mining activities.



Figure 3. Strategies for Economic Diversification Identified in Official Community Plans

Northern Rockies RM

Official Community Plan

Vision Statement:

In Fort Nelson we stand at the gateway of the Northern Rockies, located in the hearty of a prosperous and diverse economic region that strives to preserve the integrity of the natural environment. We are a welcoming, self-reliant and healthy community. We proudly embrace life in our unique northern community and we work to create innovative solutions that enhance our quality of life. Our Community is beautiful, well-planned and safe. Our unique environment provides us with diverse choices and ample opportunities for employment, education, recreation, housing and health and wellness. As residents of British Columbia's first Regional Municipality, we are responsive to the needs of our residents, we encourage active public involvement and we proactively support inclusive and family-oriented decision making that balances cultural, social, environmental and economic needs in a collaborative and transparent manner. (Northern Rockies RM, 2011)

Northern Rockies RM identified stimulating economic growth and maintaining/increasing community investment as goals. It did not explicitly state increasing population as a goal; however, it did identify some strategies that would help to recruit and retain the population, such as promoting affordable housing, ensuring sufficient land is available for development, having a range of types of housing and densities, increasing the supply of special needs housing, and establishing seniors/assisted living facilities. The community is proud of its status as a northern community and promotes its outdoor recreation opportunities. The possibility of establishing an artificial lake and a community ski hill was explored in the plan. The community seeks to maintain and improve its current level of services, including its schools, the airport, healthcare availability, and internet services. Its location on the Alaskan Highway as a tourist destination was highlighted in the plan, as well as the further development of resource industries such as natural gas and agriculture.

Annual Reports 2017-2021 Highlights

The last five years of annual reports showed that some steps towards the goals from the official community plan were being taken. With the goal of increased community investment, a community health plan was created, there was a pilot project for a teen centre, and grants were given to community gardens (Northern Rockies RM, 2018, Northern Rockies RM, 2020, Northern Rockies RM, 2021). For the goal of stimulating economic growth, summer work programs funded by WorkBC took place, the tourism website was redeveloped, a regional tourism strategy was completed as was a regional economic strategy, and they were working on

improving their signage in the community (Northern Rockies RM, 2017, Northern Rockies RM, 2019a). Unfortunately, due to the Covid 19 Pandemic, 2020 and 2021 were focused on offering and rebuilding community services to their pre-Covid 19 levels.

Economic Development Strategy

The Economic Development Strategy focuses on "what is needed to create and strengthen compelling reasons to invest in and create economic activity locally" (Northern Rockies RM, 2019b, pg. 1). The strategy outlined the present state of the community's health using three key metrics, the assessed value of the RM, the number of airport passengers, and the school population. All three metrics were negative. The assessed value of the RM has been declining since 2015, the number of passengers using the airport has been declining since 2011, and so has the school population (Northern Rockies RM, 2019b). This report is eight years newer than the official community plan. Since the plan's creation, the community has recognized the need to grow its population, this strategy explicitly states population growth as a goal. Many different objectives were outlined in this strategy, including:

- Improve the website through use of data and graphics guidelines
- Attract more skilled workers to the community
- Set up a business accelerator program
- Attracting and nurturing entrepreneurs
- Lobby for better rail service
- Institute a co-op approach to health care
- Attract and maintain businesses
- Encourage agriculture
- Become an events centre
- Make and maintain a model community forest
- Process timber in the community
- Prep for natural gas rebound

(Northern Rockies RM, 2019b).

This plan aims to help the community diversify economically to stay more resilient during the boom-and-bust cycles of the resource industry while also attracting new residents to the community.

2022-2025 Tourism Strategy and Action Plan
This document outlines a five-year strategy to build a foundation for tourism through tourismrelated efforts and initiatives. The strategy emphasizes specific actions the community can take to improve tourism. It identifies six priorities for tourism in the community 1. Resource allocation 2. Stakeholder engagement 3. Resident buy-in and support 4. Sustainable destination development 5. Tourism workforce 6. Branding & marketing (Tourism Northern Rockies, 2022). The Community hopes to build a stable and resilient industry that benefits residents. The plan wishes to create an attractive community through improved building facades and signage, commissioning local artists for murals and art installations, creating a public bench system, and creating a central gathering place for residents and tourists that could be used for festivals (Tourism Northern Rockies, 2022).

The action plan divides actions and initiatives into three categories: must-have, shouldhave, and could-have (Tourism Northern Rockies, 2022). Must haves are things that need to be done for the improved health of the tourism industry. Should-haves are also a high priority and would likely have a considerable positive impact. Could-haves would be nice to have and would help improve tourism but are detrimental to the plan. Each of the five years has a distinct theme and includes vital items and objectives for the year ranked by priority.

Year 1: Laying the Groundwork

• Key items include: stake holder engagement, create an action committee, hiring a full time tourism coordinator, develop and action a marketing plan

Year 2: Reset and Reinvent

 Key items include: create a visitor pledge, execute a marketing campaign, host a Winter Destination Discovery Festival, hold a tourism summit, upgrades to downtown and tourism infrastructure, submit a global geo park application for Muskwa-Kechika management area

Year 3: Maintain Momentum

- Key items include: hold a Summer Destination Discovery Festival, launch a tourism workforce awareness campaign, maintain initiatives from previous years
- Year. 4: Future Planning
 - Key items include: develop and host a winter sports event, hold a Winter Destination Discovery Festival, maintain initiatives from other years, promote natural recourses sector-based tourism (geothermal, forestry)

Year 5: Regenerate

• Key items include: establish next steps to achieve Destination Stewardship Organization status, hold a summer destination discovery festival, maintain initiatives from other years,

Valemount

Official Community Plan

Vision Statement:

We...the people...are enterprising imagineers amidst the bigger peaks and wilder spaces to be free in. Opportunity abounds in Valemount. Creators. Digital and tourism workers. Active outdoor adventurers. Pioneers. Here because we unleashed the power of entrepreneurial spirit in flexible work-live housing, added entrepreneurial guiding to our tourism offering, incentivized downtown investment, and leveraged fibre opportunity from our community forest. Enabled by advanced broadband. Inspired by a new cottage community that reflects the spirit of who we are and want to be. (Village of Valemount, 2021a)

Valemount is actively trying to grow its population and diversify economically. It aims to add 100 new residents by 2026 and have an average population growth rate of 2% by 2031 (Village of Valemount, 2021a). They aim to do this by retaining the current population and attracting new residents. The village needs a stable population if it wishes to maintain its current level of services; for example, the plan identified that for the school to remain viable, it requires a population of at least 1,000 residents (Village of Valemount, 2021a). To make Valemount attractive to residents, it seeks to promote its affordability and ensure that various housing types and densities are available to suit every resident (Village of Valemount, 2021a). It also draws upon its picturesque mountain setting to attract tourists. However, it is important to the community that tourism does not negatively impact residents' ability to find housing; thus, short-term rentals are discouraged and limited in some areas (Village of Valemount, 2021a). The village wants to attract entrepreneurs to reside there, and it hopes to encourage this by creating live/work housing and upgrading the internet services in the area (Village of Valemount, 2021a).

2021 Annual Report

The *2021 Annual Report* is the only available annual report from the Village of Valemount since its most recent official community plan, which was also released in 2021. This report details how Valemount is British Columbia's northernmost Resort Community (Village of Valemount, 2021b). It shows that the community has made progress in separating itself from its roots as a forestry and mill-based community. In 2021, the community showed progress in some of the objectives and strategies in the official community plan. Construction began on three multiperson housing projects that will increase the community's housing stock by 8.5% for its vulnerable residents (Village of Valemount, 2021b). Ground was broken on a 72-space childcare facility (Village of Valemount, 2021b). The Village gained eight new standard businesses from the year before, and a new modern Village website was created (Village of Valemount, 2021b). The Village also received 1.5 million dollars in grants for a geothermal district heating system (Village of Valemount, 2021b).

Kitimat

Official Community Plan

Unlike the other study communities, Kitimat does not have a guiding vision statement in its official community plan. Like the other plans, their plan highlights their desire to grow in population while reducing dependence on their primary industry. They identify tourism and quarrying as potential ways to diversify their economy. Post-secondary education is a sector that the city would like to encourage, especially related to job training and growth for the industries already in the area (City of Kitimat, 2008). To attract new residents, the city plans to promote itself as a desirable place to live due to its safety, proximity to nature, and high level of services (City of Kitimat, 2008). Due to these factors, it plans to promote itself specifically to potential retirees (City of Kitimat, 2008). As the city prides itself on its availability of services, community investment is a vital portion of its official community plan. Improving healthcare, schools, and recreation are all noted in the plan.

Annual Reports 2017-2021

The past five years for Kitimat have been busy with potential economic development. A new hotel opened in 2017 (City of Kitimat, 2017). Liquified natural gas (LNG) is an up-and-coming industry in the city with two current export facilities in development. Ground was broken on LNG Canada; this project will add approximately 250-400 permanent positions in the city in

addition to the thousands of jobs created during the construction phase of the export facility (City of Kitimat, 2019). It will be Canada's largest private sector investment at 40 billion dollars (City of Kitimat, 2020). Another LNG project called Cedar LNG, proposed by the Haisla Nation has been granted an export license; 70-100 permanent jobs will be created due to this project (City of Kitimat, 2020). There is a proposed propane export facility in the works as well, that will involve a new railyard (City of Kitimat, 2021). In addition, there are two proposed pipeline projects that would run through the area (City of Kitimat, 2021). Outside of economic development around oil and gas, a new marketing and brand campaign for the city was completed. Despite the pandemic, there has been continued residential development (City of Kitimat, 2020).

Kitimat Age-Friendly Report and Action Plan

This plan began by outlining the current state of infrastructure in the city available to elderly persons. It identifies what Kitimat is doing well and where gaps need to be improved to increase the quality of life for elderly residents. From this assessment, an action plan was produced. The action plan outlines eight areas where the city can improve its age-friendliness and outlines specific actions the city can take to address the gaps. Many of the actions address increasing accessibility, ensuring appropriate housing, and improving access to information, healthcare, and social supports (District of Kitimat, 2018b). This plan aims to retain residents by allowing the residents of Kitimat to age in the community successfully and comfortably.

Port Alice

Official Community Plan

Vision Statement:

a vibrant, inclusive, engaged community with a healthy, diverse economy based on a range of businesses, particularly tourism related, and industries and capitalizing on the village's attractive oceanfront setting. (Village of Port Alice, 2010).

Port Alice wishes to grow its population to 1,200 people; at that population, it will have a strong enough tax base to continue to offer and expand upon its current community services,

such as the local school and community centre (Village of Port Alice, 2010). It hopes to accomplish this through population retention and recruitment. By diversifying their economy, particularly through tourism, they hope to enable their current population to stay in the community while also attracting a new permanent workforce. Some ways they sought to increase tourism included establishing a community marina, establishing a community forest, increasing advertising of local accommodations, upgrading to modern high-speed internet, and increasing the accessibility of the community from elsewhere on the island (Village of Port Alice, 2010). While tourism is a primary focus of the plan, other potential industries are explored to help diversify the local economy away from the mill, including aquaculture and associated processing, quarrying, and mining, establishing an artisan cooperative, and promoting homebased businesses (Village of Port Alice, 2010). If temporary resource and industrial projects occur within the area near the village, the village hopes to convert some of those workers into full-time residents. It is also looking into seniors/assisted living to allow elderly residents to stay in the village (Village of Port Alice, 2010).

Annual Reports 2019-2021

Throughout the 2019-2021 years, efforts were made to help stimulate economic growth in the village. Prior to these reports, the municipal marina was created, as was the Community Forest (Village of Port Alice, 2019). Throughout 2019-2020 upgrades were made to the municipal marina to make it more attractive (Village of Port Alice, 2019). Many plans and initiatives had to be put on hold due to the Covid-19 Pandemic in 2020, like in other communities. Telus constructed a new cell tower in 2021, which has greatly improved the cell reception in the area (Village of Port Alice, 2021). To help further strengthen the village economically, an economic development officer was hired in 2021 (Village of Port Alice, 2021).

Port of Potential: Port Alice's Economic Development Strategy

Motivated by the mill shutdown in 2015, Port Alice developed an economic strategy to diversify the village's economy and reduce dependency on the mill to help stabilize the population (Village of Port Alice, 2016). The document lists six strategies to help accomplish this: 1. foundational actions, 2. accommodations and food services, 3. tourism, 4. small business attraction, retention, and expansion, 5. resident attraction, and 6. investment attraction (Village of Port Alice, 2016). Each of the actions suggested is divided into six strategies and is provided with a rough cost estimate and a timeframe for accomplishing it. The document explains how the village intends to monitor the plan's progress through different metrics and data sources. Many of the actions suggested increase the village's tourism potential through activities such as increasing marketing, opening an outdoor equipment rental shop, and hosting a farmers' market (Village of Port Alice, 2016). A key portion of the document is dedicated to attracting new residents to the village. The document identifies three groups of people they would like to target to move to the area: young retirees, camp workers and their families, and residents from the South Island (Village of Port Alice, 2016).

Mackenzie

Official Community Plan

Vision Statement:

From its roots as a new town for forestry workers, Mackenzie has grown into a strong and supportive community that residents are proud to call home. Supported by a healthy environment, Mackenzie's economic base is now diverse and robust, providing consistent employment for residents. Recreation is key to our high quality of life and healthy lifestyle, with exceptional natural features that draw residents outdoors. Great community services and facilities complement the outdoors with opportunities to meet and engage with neighbours, and the town takes great pride in how attractive it is for both residents and visitors.

(District of Mackenzie, 2014).

In 2014 the District of Mackenzie's economy was improving as some of its mills were beginning to reopen following the widespread closures in 2009 (District of Mackenzie, 2014). Due to this, the district focused its plan on providing a range of housing options to accommodate both new and old residents, ensuring a stable and diverse economy, mitigating environmental concerns, and providing services and recreation opportunities. The environment's health is essential to the district as it is tied to the health of the economy and population (District of Mackenzie, 2014). While some of the mills have reopened in the district, economic diversity is needed to prevent returned dependence on the mills. The sectors that the district focuses on are tourism, renewable energy, and agriculture while continuing to support small and home-based businesses (District of Mackenzie, 2014). Currently, there are no productive farms in the district. The district seeks to create a local food economy by establishing farms, community gardens, and a farmers' market (District of Mackenzie, 2014). To help address both the lack of housing diversity and protecting the environment, the district is promoting infill to help support the aging housing stock while limiting greenfield development to protect the surrounding environment (District of Mackenzie, 2014).

Annual Reports 2017-2021

Much of what has been accomplished in the district outside of infrastructure maintenance and upgrades was improvements to recreation facilities. Between 2017-2021 the district completed new trails, built a new community hall, built an outdoor rink and skating loop, reopened the community ski hill, hosted its first-ever WinterQuest, and gained a junior hockey team (District of Mackenzie, 2017a; District of Mackenzie, 2018; District of Mackenzie, 2020; District of Mackenzie, 2021a). Progress towards increasing tourism occurred in the district through a new marketing initiative, a municipal signage strategy, and large airport upgrades (District of Mackenzie, 2019; District of Mackenzie, 2020; District of Mackenzie, 2021a). A 'shop local' campaign took place in 2020 to help support local businesses during the Covid-19 Pandemic (District of Mackenzie, 2020). Over five years, the number of building permits granted each year steadily declined from 55 in 2017 to 30 in 2021 (District of Mackenzie, 2017a; District of Mackenzie, 2018; District of Mackenzie, 2019; District of Mackenzie, 2020; District of Mackenzie, 2021a). The number of business permits fluctuated during the five years, however, they rebounded in 2021 to the highest extent in five years (District of Mackenzie, 2017a; District of Mackenzie, 2018; District of Mackenzie, 2019; District of Mackenzie, 2020; District of Mackenzie, 2021a).

Mackenzie 2.0: Economic Development Strategy

In 2021 the District of Mackenzie developed an updated economic development strategy. This strategy has seven areas ranked by what the community deemed most to least important: 1. Industry Supports, 2. Local business and entrepreneurship, 3. Quality of life, 4. Local food economy, 5. Resident attraction and retention, 6. District revenue generation, 7. Collaboration

and partnerships (District of Mackenzie, 2021b). The document notes the district's five-year tourism plan and how it is an essential and connected piece of the economic development strategy despite being a separate document (District of Mackenzie, 2021b). The plan recognizes the district's current strengths as being its "access to nature, high quality of life, [and] its existing business community" (District of Mackenzie, 2021b, pg. 10). It also recognizes the challenges the district seeks to address through this plan as being its "reliance on unstable natural resource industries, consumer leakage to Prince George, [and] limited restaurants, retail options, events and celebrations" (District of Mackenzie, 2021b, pg. 10). Actions to address these challenges are separated into five categories: "underway, quick win, simple, complex, and foundational" (District of Mackenzie, 2021b, pg. 16). Actions in these categories range from actions that will take less than a year to complete, such as supporting more events and festivals, to long-range projects, such as diversifying the housing stock (District of Mackenzie, 2021b).

2021-2026 Tourism Plan

Like the economic development plan, the District of Mackenzie's tourism plan also begins by highlighting both the current strengths and weaknesses of the industry, in addition to potential challenges the industry may have. The hope is that by making the district more appealing to tourists through an increase in businesses and facilities, there will also be a positive impact for residents. The plan emphasizes that it is a long-term commitment and seeing results from efforts such as marketing campaigns will likely take at least 18-24 months (District of Mackenzie, 2021c). Creating a tourism district in the community is a priority. The aim is to create a vibrant place where residents and visitors can shop, eat, and drink (District of Mackenzie, 2021c). The plan is split into four phases; initiatives and actions are divided into easiest, moderate, and challenging categories depending on their cost, market, and timeframe (District of Mackenzie, 2021c). Through its three pillars, destination development, destination marketing, and communications, the district seeks to build a resilient and robust tourism industry that will benefit residents (District of Mackenzie, 2021c).

Age Friendly Housing & Health Care Action Plan

Due to limited resources in many northern resource communities, elderly residents tend to have to move once their care needs extend beyond what the community can provide (District of Mackenzie, 2017b). As of 2017, when the plan was written, there was an accessibility issue in most homes and buildings in the district. They were not designed to accommodate those with limited mobility (District of Mackenzie, 2017b). There is also a need for more housing options for seniors once they need to leave their own homes, and their mobility options are limited once they can no longer drive (District of Mackenzie, 2017b). The district hopes to address these issues through this plan, allowing senior residents to stay in the community. Some steps the district plans to take include the development of affordable seniors/assisted living facilities, establishing a bus to allow seniors greater mobility, and increasing the accessibility of local businesses and services (District of Mackenzie, 2017b).

5.3 Interview Findings

Northern Rockies RM

The interviewee from Northern Rockies RM was Mike Gilbert, the Regional Economic Development Officer. Many things have changed in the community during his tenure at the municipality. The 2008 economic crash had an incredibly negative effect on the forestry industry and mills. In 2009 the mills in the municipality shut down; however, the effects of this were mitigated by a boom in the oil and gas industry. Unfortunately, this boom was short, and by the end of 2013, the oil and gas sector in the region crashed, leading to some devastating effects in the municipality. Many people lost their jobs, there were property foreclosures, and widespread commercial vacancies. During that boom cycle, there was a lot of community investment due to the assumption that the population would double due to the booming oil and gas industry. In contrast, that boom cycle did not continue for long. The infrastructure, however, such as the improvements to the airport that was completed during that time, did benefit the community. Northern Rockies RM is an attractive place for development as it has a high level of services for a community of its size. It has an airport, good schools, and a well-equipped and maintained recreation centre with multiple pools and ice rinks. There is significant housing available in the Fort Nelson population centre of the municipality. Due to this high availability, housing prices remain low, which is attractive to many people as prices elsewhere in the province have risen drastically in the past few years.

It was identified that maintaining services is critical to attracting and retaining residents. One issue they have seen in maintaining the level of healthcare is recruiting and keeping doctors. To help address this, the municipality bought one of the newer built townhouses in the municipality to run as a doctors' residence. Another problem identified was the current level of the internet in the municipality, as it does not compare to that found in larger centres. To address the lack of internet the municipality is attempting to find a way to increase the speed and service of the internet; however, this is prohibitively expensive as there is only one service provider in the area, and they have no competition. One possible solution to this that Mike identified is satellite internet. This solution still needs to be further investigated.

There has been some economic development occurring in the past few years. The Look North Project has shifted the marketability of products and services coming from the municipality. In the project, the idea is to look for markets in the north rather than in the south. They are the last community attached to a natural gas pipeline, and their location on the Alaska Highway means they can truck natural gas up to the Yukon, Northwest Territories, and even Alaska. This project has been successful thus far as LNG is being cooled and bottled in Fort Nelson at maximum capacity and then trucked north.

The municipality has one of the healthiest forests in the province, and it wants to capitalize on this by establishing a pellet plant. They have the available timber to make the product, and there is a market for it, but the problem lies in transportation costs. Shipping the pellets via truck down south to markets would be prohibitively expensive, and the only economically viable option is by train. There is an existing railway connection to Fort Nelson, however, the current state of the tracks does not support the amount of traffic needed for the plant. It is not feasible for the pellet plant to move forward until the rail infrastructure is upgraded and repaired. CN currently leases the railway, but the province owns it and is reluctant to invest in it.

A promising new industry being explored currently is geothermal energy. The local First Nation is investigating the use of a geothermal field located under the municipality. If this resource can be tapped, it would allow the First Nation to supply its own clean power and potentially power other areas within the municipality. Another impact this project could have is through greenhouse farming, geothermal energy could heat the greenhouses. Greenhouse farming could have economic benefits as well as aid in the food security of the region. If the

41

community can produce its own food for consumption and export, this would reduce the impacts of a supply chain disruption.

The Covid-19 Pandemic brought in limited new residents to the municipality. This was mainly in the form of new retirees. The draw of the community during the pandemic was its affordable housing and its vast outdoor recreation possibilities.

Valemount

Silvio Gislimberti, the village's Economic Development Officer, was interviewed for the Village of Valemount. Unfortunately, he recognizes that throughout his career, while change has occurred in the village, most of it has been negative.

The village is currently struggling to overcome multiple complex problems. The village currently has a housing shortage due to the expansion of the Trans Mountain Pipeline. The pipeline expansion has brought over a thousand temporary workers to the village, and there are not enough camp spots to house them. This has caused workers to look to the community for housing, thus driving up housing prices and reducing the available rental stock. While the economic boost the workers bring to the community is helpful, with them in the community, there is no room for new permanent residents to settle in the village. Some small towns experienced people migrating to them from larger cities due to the Pandemic, however, since there was no available housing, the village could not experience this. Decades ago, provincial legislation mandated that wood cut in an area needed to be processed within a certain distance of where it was cut. In the early 2000s, this legislation changed, making exporting logs easier. This eliminated the need for companies to process high quantities of wood in resource communities. Because of this, it is unlikely that the mills in town will reopen if it is more economical for companies to ship the logs elsewhere. The village has many plans that could provide positive results for the community. However, they cannot find a funder, so projects like the proposed ski resort have remained in limbo for over a decade. The village struggles with its internet speed. It has been upgraded slightly, but the service does not compare to what can be found in city centres.

There are some promising projects in the works. The local First Nation is investigating the development of geothermal energy, and it could potentially power the communities and possibly heat and power greenhouses. Outside of this project, success has largely been limited to small incremental changes, such as constructing two new motels, a new mountain bike park, and upgrading trails.

Kitimat

Kitimat has been a busy city in the last couple of years, primarily due to the LNG Canada export facility currently under construction. The municipal employee interviewed noted that it seems new people are regularly moving to the city recently. This is likely due to a variety of reasons. The first and most common is the LNG Canada facility and other work opportunities, but there are also reasons outside of employment. Due to the Covid-19 Pandemic, anecdotally, some people did move to the area to work remotely outside of larger city centres. Others moved because they had young families and may have grown up in the area, and now they want to be closer to family. Another big draw for Kitimat is its relative affordability despite inflation. Moving to Kitimat allows young people and young families the ability to buy a house. One of the fears with new people moving into the city, especially to work in the construction of LNG Canada, is what happens when construction is over. How will the city convince these workers to put down permanent roots? The current goal of the community is to stabilize its population with the hopes of growing in the future. If current trends continue, the population could grow by approximately 1,000 people in the next five years.

Current projects for the community include a recently approved plan to create a districtwide strategic plan. There is a program called Kitimat Bound that has seen some success in attracting new people to move to and work in the community. There is a joint economic development initiative with the nearby Haisla First Nation aiming to create mutually beneficial economic development in the area. The city is working on a district-wide signage strategy to improve business and trail signs, among other strategies. They have been working on developing tourism in the area through marketing, branding, and a new website. There are plans to update and develop a new official community plan, which is on hold until staffing permits it.

One challenge the community faces and will continue to face for the next while is its aging infrastructure. The entire community was built rapidly, primarily in the 1950s, and thus all the infrastructure is the same age. The current aging infrastructure needs regular maintenance and upgrades to stay functional. The goal moving forward is to make Kitimat a modern city.

Port Alice

The Village of Port Alice representative was Ryan Nicholson, the Economic Development Officer. He has only been at the village for a year, however, in that year, there has been a positive uptick in both visitors and new residents coming to the village. Positively, some of the new people moving to the village have been young families, which will help maintain the viability of the local school while helping to balance the village's demographics. The village has an economic development plan they follow to help improve the local economy. They have seen some signs of success from it. However, for many of the initiatives that have been implemented, it will take time to see results. There are some challenges that the village is experiencing in working towards the goals outlined in the economic development plan. A substantial obstacle is the lack of accommodation in the village for visitors. To address this, they are encouraging the establishment of Air BnBs, and they have designated land for the development of accommodations. Another hurdle is the lack of capital which makes implementing projects difficult. To help encourage the development of new businesses, the village has kept taxes low. Improving their online presence is an ongoing project for the community. Since the current official community plan is over ten years old, the village is in the process of updating it. They are currently in the consultation phase of this project. The village has seen some growth both in population and economy and remain optimistic about this trend continuing for the next two to five years.

Mackenzie

Diane Smith, the Chief Administrative Officer at the District of Mackenzie was the final interviewee of this report. She began her career with the district in 1980, which has allowed her to witness over 40 years of change in the district in her roles as both a municipal employee and a resident. While some things have changed drastically throughout her tenure, such as the demographics and population of the district, others have stayed relatively the same such as the district's reliance on the forestry and wood product manufacturing industries. Population loss can be tied to mill closures and cuts, and the Pine Beetle Epidemic has also exacerbated some of the forestry issues. Because of the boom-and-bust cycle of this industry, the district has been focusing much of its efforts on diversifying the economy.

Mackenzie is in a picturesque location with many attractive outdoor recreation opportunities. The district hopes to capitalize on this through the tourism industry. Viable businesses that would be encouraged would be an outdoor equipment rental shop, a guiding service that would take people into the mountains and on lakes, and food service and retail shops in the Downtown Core. Agriculture is also an industry the district hopes to expand into to aid in food security. There are also families supported in the community through mining activities.

There have been some recent wins for the district. While their current internet connections are incredibly slow, there is the possibility that there could be funding available to help upgrade their service. If the district was to upgrade its internet service to be more comparable to other larger centres, it might help them gain new residents due to the possibility of working remotely. This past year was the best ever for its housing market. They saw some people moving to the district because of the Pandemic, including a decent number of young and healthy retirees. Mackenzie is attractive to retirees because they can sell their house in the city and buy something similar in the district for a fraction of the price. The affordability of the district's housing can have some adverse effects on residents because if they decide to leave for another community, they may not be able to afford a new house since the price points between housing in Mackenzie and many other places in Canada varies dramatically.

6.0 Analysis

6.1 Northern Rockies Regional Municipality

Per their vision statement, Northern Rockies RM wish to be a self-reliant, healthy community with a diverse economy (Northern Rockies RM, 2011). That vision still appears to be in place; however, much has happened since the official community plan was written, and some priorities have shifted. Diversifying the economy was a key feature of both the official community plan and the economic development strategy. Multiple attempts have been made to accomplish this and were met with mixed results. Following the 2008 economic crash and the subsequent mill closures in 2009, the municipality attempted to diversify its economy through the oil and gas industry, specifically with fracking. Fracking did not provide the long-term economic growth the municipality was looking for. There was a boom, but it ended quickly, leaving a billion-dollar abandoned gas processing plant in its wake. Some oil and gas jobs did persist, as in 2021, 7.5%

of the working population was engaged in mining, quarrying, and oil and gas extraction (Statistics Canada, 2023a). Comparing employment statistics from the 1996, 2006, 2016, and 2021 censuses there has been a reduction in the percentage of people working in resource industries, manufacturing, and transportation and warehousing by roughly 50% (Statistics Canada, 2007a; Statistics Canada, 2017a; Statistics Canada, 2019a; Statistics Canada, 2023a). However, it is difficult to attribute how much of this change occurred due to conscious efforts made by the municipality versus how much is a direct result of permanent mill closures. In 1996, 28% of the working population was employed in manufacturing, which likely came from the three mills in the municipality operating at the time. As of 2021, only 1% of the working population was engaged in manufacturing (Statistics Canada, 2019a; Statistics Canada, 2023a).

Current efforts to diversify the economy seem promising. In 2014 the essential oil company Young Living began a farm in the area to produce their Black Spruce essential oil (Young Living Essential Oils, 2020). With the municipality's Look North Project, they identified markets for liquified natural gas (LNG) that could be cooled and bottled in the municipality, then trucked to communities further north that are attempting to switch to more environmentally friendly systems for heating and power. This project appears to be successful, as the facility is running at maximum capacity. They are also taking active steps towards increasing the amount of tourism. One sizable step towards this was with their tourism strategy. The impact this strategy is having is unknown as it is only the first year of its implementation. The local First Nation is working on the potential to tap into and harness geothermal energy. Not only would this create jobs, but it would also help heat the municipality and be used to heat greenhouses. It would also aid in the municipality's vision of being self-reliant. The municipality is also taking steps to improve its health care by attempting to attract doctors. One way they are doing this is by providing a doctor's residence. There is an opportunity to establish a pellet plant that could be lucrative due to the locally available timber. This project has been derailed and put on hold due to the current lack of capacity on the present train track system and the province's reluctance to commit to repairs and upgrades.

The official community plan from 2011 does not explicitly state population growth as a goal, perhaps because, at the time, the population was relatively stable because of the oil and gas boom. The Regional Economic Strategy produced in 2019 does focus on population growth as one of its five key goals (Northern Rockies RM, 2019). Between 2011 when the official

46

community plan was released, and 2019 when the economic strategy was released, the municipality's population declined by almost 20% (Government of British Columbia, 2022). The population continues to be declining, though, over the last three years, the rate at which the population is declining appears to be slowing, which indicates that some of the actions the municipality is taking may be working (Government of British Columbia, 2022).

6.2 Valemount

Valemount has a specific goal of adding 100 people to its population between 2021 and 2026 (Village of Valemount, 2021a). It appears to be on track to progress towards this goal as per the Province of British Columbia Population estimates; the village experienced growth in 2020 and 2021 (Government of British Columbia, 2022). This positive growth is impressive, considering the current lack of housing stock available in the village due to temporary workers from the pipeline. This has affected both the rental stock and the real estate market. The village is also taking active steps to add to the housing stock by having broken ground on three multi-person affordable housing projects in 2021 (Village of Valemount, 2021b).

The village has been able to diversify from its forestry roots as it is now designated as a resort community (Village of Valemount, 2021b). Attractions include snowmobiling, ski touring, and hiking. What the community has identified is missing is a large anchor business, specifically a ski resort. There has been a plan to develop a ski resort in the area for the better part of two decades, but the village has been unable to secure an investor leaving the large-scale project on hold. The local ski club has recently made some progress on the site. The ski club has logged and cleared four ski runs on the site for ski touring and they plan to add a handle-tow lift when possible (Tourism Valemount, 2023a). The plan is to operate the site as a community ski hill until when or if the larger ski resort materializes. Outside of resort activities, like the First Nation in Northern Rockies RM, the local First Nation in the Valemount area is exploring geothermal energy, which is expensive to establish but could provide employment opportunities and clean energy (Village of Valemount, 2021a). Valemount is in a unique position geographically as it resides along the main highway route linking Vancouver to Edmonton. Due to this, there has been positive commercial growth as it attracts hotel and food service chains such as a Super 8 Motel, Comfort Inn and Suites, Tim Hortons, Subway, and A&W (Google, 2023). It is also a gateway community to world-renowned parks such as Jasper National Park and Mt. Robson

Provincial Park, which helps to support the village's food service and lodging industry (Tourism Valemount, 2023b).

When looking at past census data regarding unemployment rates, the village struggled with a high unemployment rate in 1996, when it was at 15.3% (Statistics Canada, 2019b). The unemployment rate has since fluctuated. In the most recent census, the unemployment rate was almost half that of the province as a whole at 4.7% (Statistics Canada, 2023b). There is the potential that this low unemployment rate could be attributed to the Trans Mountain Pipeline expansion rather than other efforts made by the village.

The representative from the village expressed that they have many plans and ideas in place, but they lack the funding to execute them, leaving the community in limbo for the time being. Smaller incremental changes, such as the development of a community ski hill rather than a large resort, occur more frequently in the village. These small changes appear to have some impact as the village has experienced population increases over the past two years.



Figure 4. 5-Mile Community Ski Hill Valemount

(Tourism Valemount, 2023a)

6.3 Kitimat

In its official community plan, the city identifies diversifying its economy, attracting new residents, and providing a high level of services as priorities. In 1996 manufacturing, primarily in aluminum smelting, employed almost 50% of the workforce; the proportion reduced to 19% in 2021 (Statistics Canada, 2019c; Statistics Canada, 2023c). The reduction can be attributed to

both cuts in the workforce at the smelter and the diversification of the local economy. Due to modernization at the smelter that was completed in 2015, which improved the efficiency of the operation in addition to reducing emissions, there were significant layoffs (Community Building Standard, 2018; Times Colonist, 2014) However, in which proportions the change in workforce employment can be attributed to necessity versus community efforts is unknown. The official community plan highlights tourism and quarrying as potential industries for economic diversification, but as this plan is almost 15 years old, priorities have changed somewhat. Tourism is being invested in to a higher degree, with a new marketing and brand campaign for the city completed in 2020 (City of Kitimat, 2020). The city's most prominent new economic drivers have come in the liquified natural gas industry thanks to the city's deep-water port. Ground has been broken on the new LNG Canada export facility, potentially creating thousands of construction jobs and up to 400 permanent jobs to operate the facility; this project represents the largest private sector investment in Canadian history (City of Kitimat, 2020). In addition, there is another smaller LNG facility called Cedar LNG in the works, and two pipelines are being proposed (City of Kitimat, 2020).

Part of what makes the city attractive to prospective residents is its high level of services. The ability to provide those services has been challenged by two factors recently. The city was built quickly and relatively all at once, so most of the infrastructure is around 60 years old. With its age, more maintenance and upgrading are consistently required to keep services and infrastructure operational. The other challenge was the Covid-19 Pandemic, where like most other cities, Kitimat struggled to keep services running, particularly its recreation services. The city appears to be making progress toward stabilizing its population. 2020 and 2021 saw slight increases in the population (Government of British Columbia, 2022). The interviewee from the city noted that they had noticed new residents seem to be frequently moving to the area. Often, they are coming because of industrial jobs, but some are moving there for its affordability and level of services. One concern is how they can convince temporary workers to settle in the city with their families and put down roots even after the construction of the LNG export facility. There is a program called Kitimat Bound that seeks to attract new residents to the city. The website connects prospective residents to local employment opportunities and other resources. Another way the city hopes to stabilize its population is through retention, specifically in the retiree demographic. The city produced an Age-Friendly Report and Action Plan intending to

upgrade infrastructure in the city to allow elderly residents to stay in the city rather than have to leave for a bigger centre to access services. Positively, annual reports show that from 2017 to 2021, there was continued residential development even during the peak years of Covid-19 (City of Kitimat, 2017; City of Kitimat, 2018a; City of Kitimat, 2019; City of Kitimat, 2020; City of Kitimat, 2021). Current trends are looking positive for the city. The interviewee noted that within five years, the city could add 1,000 people to its population.

6.4 Port Alice

The Village of Port Alice identified a target population of 1,200 people in its official community plan back in 2010 (Village of Port Alice, 2010). In this plan, they issued a vision statement that aimed to see the community as healthy with a diverse economy emphasising tourism. Since 2010 there has been one particularly major disruption to the Port Alice economy and that was the ceasing of production at the mill in 2015 and its subsequent permanent closure in 2019 (Chan, 2023). Because of this, the village was forced to diversify its economy. Amongst the four censuses examined in the census analysis, the 1996 census showed the highest proportion of the local workforce working in manufacturing at 57.5% (Statistics Canada, 2019d). This proportion of people employed in manufacturing has gradually declined to 16% (Statistics Canada, 2007d; Statistics Canada, 2017d; Statistics Canada, 2023d). To help cope with the loss of the mill the village produced an economic development strategy that aimed to strengthen the economy through tourism and small businesses which would in turn attract more residents creating a positive feedback loop. Some of the economic objectives to encourage tourism laid out in the official community plan and the economic development have occurred. A municipal marina was opened in 2013 and continues to be upgraded, a paddle-sports rental business was opened in 2022, and an economic development officer was hired in the past year (Village of Port Alice, 2016; Lynn, 2022; Village of Port Alice, 2021). Telus installed a new cell tower in the village in 2021 which will improve the connectivity of the village (Village of Port Alice, 2021). Perhaps this improvement in connectivity will help make the village a more viable place for remote work and other businesses that need a high level of internet service.

A population of 1,200 is what the village has determined is the population needed to maintain a healthy tax base to provide services to the community (Village of Port Alice, 2010). This is a similar number to that which the Village of Valemount identified as 1,000 people being

the minimum number needed to maintain the viability of a school (Village of Valemount, 2021a). The new economic development officer for the village noted that there have been new families moving to the village recently which will help maintain the viability of the school. Trends point to the village having some success in stabilizing its population. Between 2019-2021 the village saw growth for the first time in nearly two decades (Government of British Columbia, 2022).

6.5 Mackenzie

The official community plan for Mackenzie does not emphasize growing its population as most of the other study communities do. This is possible because, when it was written, Mackenzie was recovering from the 2009 mill closures, and its population was stable and growing marginally (Government of British Columbia, 2022). This slow population growth lasted from 2013 to 2018 (Government of British Columbia, 2022). Following 2018 the population has continually declined (Government of British Columbia, 2022).

When the official community plan was written, its focus was persevering the environment while supporting economic growth and community services. Since the official community plan, investment in tourism has taken place. Tourism has been featured heavily in supporting documents such as its tourism strategy and economic development plan. Recreation has seen investment, such as in the reopening of the community ski hill, a festival called Winterfest was hosted for the first time, and the number of business licenses hit a five-year high in 2021 (District of Mackenzie, 2017a; District of Mackenzie, 2018; District of Mackenzie, 2019; District of Mackenzie, 2020; District of Mackenzie, 2021a). Economic diversification has also occurred. In the 1996 Census, the proportion of manufacturing workers was 44%; in 2021, this was reduced to 20% (Statistics Canada, 2019e; Statistics Canada, 2023e). In 1996 the proportion of people working in agriculture, forestry, fishing, and hunting was 6.5%; in 2021, this increased to 13% (Statistics Canada, 2019e; Statistics Canada, 2023e). In 1996 the proportion of people working in mining, quarrying, and oil and gas extraction was 0%; in 2021, it had increased to 4.5% (Statistics Canada, 2019e; Statistics Canada, 2023e).

Population attraction and retention were identified in the economic development plan. Population estimates show that the population in the district is declining, but there is hope that it could be slowing (Government of British Columbia, 2022). The chief administrator noted that during the last few years, people had moved to the district due to its relative affordability compared to larger centres. 2022 was the best year for the local housing market. With the agefriendly strategy, hopefully, the district will be able to make the necessary accessibility and service upgrades needed to allow the newcomers to stay for a long time.

6.6 Common Challenges

Internet Speeds

Each of the five study communities save for Kitimat identified accessing highspeed quality

Figure 5. Internet Speeds in 4/5 Study Communities

broadband internet as a problem either in their official community plans or through interviews. Accessing quality internet services in remote communities is complicated, as few companies often offer the service and the expansion of the service is prohibitively expensive. NorthwesTel services Fort Nelson in Northern Rockies RM, in Fort Nelson, the best internet service they offer consists of unlimited monthly data usage, download speed up to 125 Mbps, and upload speed up to 12.5 Mbps at the cost of \$189.95 per month (NorthwesTel, 2023). In Winnipeg, a comparable

package through Bell would cost less than \$100 per month (Bell, 2023). The best package that Bell offers in Winnipeg also offers unlimited data usage. However, its download speed is 64 times faster than NorthwesTel, and its upload speed is 640 times faster at \$150 per month (Bell, 2023).

Port Alice, Mackenzie, and Valemount have made headway on this challenge. Port Alice received a connection to Telus's fibre network in 2015, and it recently received a new cell tower from the company in 2021 (BC Gov News, 2015; Village of Port



Alice, 2020). However, even with this upgrade, connection speeds are five times worse than Fort Nelson's in Northern Rockies RM (Telus, 2023). Mackenzie and Valemount, jointly with another community, developed their Regional Broadband Strategy in 2021 (TANEx Engineering Corporation, 2021). Currently, the level of the internet that is accessible in Mackenzie and Valemount falls between that of Port Alice and Fort Nelson Northern Rockies RM.

Mill Closures and Forestry Legislation

Each study community has had its workforce negatively affected in the manufacturing sector by layoffs. Mill closures have had significant adverse effects on the four historically forestry-based communities, Port Alice, Northern Rockies RM, Mackenzie, and Valemount. Valemount was the first to lose its major sawmill in 2006, and it was torn down in 2009 (Keil & McCracken, 2019). Both Rocky Mountain RM and Mackenzie were hard hit, losing their multiple mills in 2009 following the 2008 Recession; no mills in Rocky Mountain RM have since reopened (District of Mackenzie, 2014). Port Alice was the last to lose its anchor mill in 2015, and the process to dismantle it has recently begun (Chan, 2023).

One reason for the widespread mill closures was provincial legislation produced in 2006 (Keil & McCracken, 2019). This legislation allowed for more widespread exportation of raw logs rather than having them be processed in BC (Keil & McCracken, 2019). This policy change was referenced during both the Valemount and Mackenzie interviews. Some changes to help keep more logs in the province appear to be on the horizon. The legislation was amended in 2020 to allow more timber for local processing (Government of British Columbia, 2020). Legislation is not the only thing affecting the viability of mills. The availability of timber is not as abundant as it used to be due to pine beetles and wildfires (Statistics Canada, 2022).

Aging Demographics

The median age in Canada in 2021 was 41.6 (Statistics Canada, 2023f). The only study community with a median age below the national average was Northern Rockies RM at 39.6 (Statistics Canada, 2023a). The other communities had higher-than-average median ages. Port Alice had the oldest median age at 58.8, followed by Valemount at 44.8, Mackenzie at 43.6, and Kitimat at 42.4 (Statistics Canada, 2023b; Statistics Canada, 2023c; Statistics Canada, 2023d; Statistics Canada, 2023e). It was noted by multiple interviewees that when the jobs left

municipalities, so did many of the young people. Older people and retirees dug in and stayed as they were no longer working or could not afford to move, creating issues for communities' continued viability and ability to provide services. It was also noted during interviews that school populations have reduced, meaning fewer children are in the communities.

Aging housing stock and infrastructure

Two of the five communities (Port Alice and Mackenzie) were incorporated under the 'instant towns' policy (Government of British Columbia, n.d.). Kitimat predates this policy; however, it has similar origins, having been "hewn out of the unknown wilderness" in less than a decade (Cross, 2016). Because most of the communities' infrastructure was built around the same time, approximately 60 years later, the infrastructure is now aging into expiration needing more frequent maintenance and replacement (District of Kitimat, 2008; Valemount, 2021a). Aging housing stock is something that the communities are also aware of. Most housing was built during boom times. In the case of Mackenzie, this means that most of the housing stock is about 40 years old (District of Mackenzie, 2014). Aging housing stock means much of the housing in the community needs repair and renovation (District of Mackenzie, 2014). In addition to needing repair and renovation, most housing is single-family detached dwellings, creating an accessibility issue as this type of housing is not conducive to aging in the community and for those with limited mobility (District of Mackenzie, 2014).

Covid-19

Despite their remote locations, the study communities were not unaffected by the Covid-19 Pandemic. All communities faced challenges during the pandemic; their annual reports reflect that. The key sectors affected by the pandemic in each community were recreation and services. The 2020/2021 reports showcase what has been done to maintain and rebuild services following closures during the pandemic.

6.7 Differences in Strategies

Geographic Differences

The study communities identified that they wished to diversify their economies away from their historic primary resource industry. Many unique sectors were identified as possibilities for economic expansion ranging from establishing ski resorts to geothermal energy and fish processing. Not all suggested industries could successfully operate in each community, and many suggestions are contextual to geography. A fish processing plant is unlikely to be successful in Northern Rockies RM as it is located hours away from the ocean, just as fracking is unlikely to work in coastal Port Alice.

Critical infrastructure in the study communities differs greatly, impacting the industries that can operate within the community. Port Alice is the only study community not connected to a railway in any format, passenger or freight, thus limiting the quantities of exports that can be transported from the village. If a large industry were to reopen in the village, its exports would need to be shipped via truck or boat. Valemount is the only study community that currently has operational passenger rail. VIA Rail Canada operates a daily trip heading east and one heading west, connecting the village to Vancouver and Edmonton (VIA Rail Canada, 2023). Those who take this route are often tourists rather than travellers, which benefits the community due to its status as a resort community. Mackenzie, North Rockies RM, and Kitimat have some access to freight rail, although the quality varies, as noted in other sections.

Differences in Official Community Plans

Official community plans reflect the time in which they were written. Some plans were written over a decade ago, and priorities can shift in that time. For Mackenzie and Northern Rockies RM, their community plans were created when their populations were stable and increasing; between the creation of the plans and now, their populations have declined, and stabilizing the population is now a priority. The scope and priorities of the plans also differ. The Valemount and Northern Rockies RM's official community plans are extensive at over 100 pages each. They also have in common with Mackenzie that the plans focus on land use policy. Port Alice's plan is unique because it is divided into sections by goals, whereas Kitimat is centred around scenario planning with measurable objectives. Port Alice and Mackenzie have the shortest community plans at 45 and 56 pages, respectively.

6.8 Common Strategies

Diversifying the Economy

Each of the five communities identified diversifying the economy as necessary for economic and population growth. The Port Alice economic strategy discusses how an increasing population drives economic growth and vice versa (Village of Port Alice, 2016). The ways the communities have approached diversifying their economies differ in some strategies and are similar in others. The most common was through tourism, wherein all five communities expressed their intent to pursue it through their official community plans, economic development strategies, or tourism strategies. Supporting quarrying, mining, and encouraging home-based businesses had support from four out of five communities. Developing local agriculture, developing live/workspaces, and supporting industrial and resource bases were emphasized in three of five communities.

Each of the communities has had some success in diversifying its economy. This diversification can be seen through census data. Each of the five communities historically had a large proportion of their population working in manufacturing. Between 1996 and 2021, each of the communities had their proportions of the workforce employed in manufacturing drop by over 50% (Statistics Canada, 2019; Statistics Canada, 2019b; Statistics Canada, 2019c; Statistics Canada, 2019d; Statistics Canada, 2019e; Statistics Canada, 2023a; Statistics Canada, 2023b; Statistics Canada, 2023c; Statistics Canada, 2023d; Statistics Canada, 2023e). However, this is likely primarily due to mill closures in Valemount, Port Alice, Mackenzie, and Northern Rockies RM, where the mills' employed large proportions of the population. In Kitimat, this can be explained through layoffs, restructuring, and automation at the large smelter. Because of these closures and layoffs, much of the economic diversification likely occurred out of necessity to fill the voids left by manufacturing. When large layoffs and closures occurred, communities often experienced population reductions leaving those employed in other sectors to stay in the community.

Focus on Tourism

As noted above, all the study communities highlight tourism as an industry they want to expand into. Two of the communities have dedicated tourism strategies, and it also features heavily in economic development plans. All the communities believe that their natural environment and outdoor recreation opportunities make them ideal vacation spots for visitors and residents to enjoy (City of Kitimat, 2008; Northern Rockies RM, 2011; District of Mackenzie, 2014; Village of Port Alice, 2010; Village of Valemount, 2021). Each of the communities has specific outdoor adventures to offer. Kitimat and Port Alice offer beautiful coastal vistas and different oceanbased activities, such as fishing and kayaking, and they are accessible via boat (Village of Port Alice, 2016). Mackenzie and Valemount offer skiing and other exciting winter activities, such as snowmobiling, and summer activities, like hiking and mountain biking (District of Mackenzie, 2017a; District of Mackenzie, 2014; Valemount, 2021a). Northern Rockies RM is conveniently located along the Alaskan Highway, which sees thousands of tourists annually and is a beautiful place to view the Northern Lights (Northern Rockies RM, 2011). Each community has something special to offer. However, what makes them unique? There are countless places in British Columbia that one can travel to for skiing, kayaking on the ocean, or mountain biking that are easier to access for most tourists and are cheaper to travel to. With the remoteness of some of these communities, they are expensive to travel to with limited or no flights. Once in town, one must drive to many of the desirable recreation areas. The communities must show through marketing that they are desirable, unique, and worth travelling to despite the inconvenience of reaching them.

Geothermal

Northern Rockies RM, and Valemount, both mention geothermal energy as a way to heat and power their communities either through their official community plans or during their interviews. Geothermal energy is a clean energy source that provides power by extracting heat beneath the Earth's surface (International Renewable Energy Agency, 2023). The benefit of geothermal is that it is a renewable energy source that does not emit greenhouse gases (International Renewable Energy Agency, 2023). Both Northern Rockies RM and the Village of Valemount currently have projects in the works led by their local First Nations. In Northern Rockies RM, the project is called Tu Deh-Kah Geothermal, a completely indigenous-owned company (Tu Deh-Kah, 2023). While geothermal energy already does not produce greenhouse gases, the Tu Deh-Kah project seeks to make its operation even more environmentally friendly by not emitting excess steam using a closed-loop system and locating the operation on an existing brown-site (Tu Deh-Kah, 2023). It is the first large-scale geothermal project where the ground has been broken in the province that will be used to power a community (Tu Deh-Kah, 2023). This clean energy

is important because, as Mike Gilbert from Northern Rockies RM emphasized in his interview, Fort Nelson and the Fort Nelson First Nation's in the RM are not connected to BC Hydro. Instead, they are connected to an Alberta energy grid that produces energy by burning fossil fuels. Since large quantities of excess energy could be produced, one possible use for this energy, described by Mike Gilbert, would be in large-scale greenhouse farming.



Figure 6. The Tu Deh-Kah Geothermal Site

(Tu Deh-Kah, 2023)

The geothermal project in Valemount is less far along. In 2021 it received 1.5 million dollars in grant money for research and development (Village of Valemount, 2021b). Unfortunately, after some investigative drilling and testing, it was determined that no geothermal energy could be produced at the proposed site meaning that alternative options will need to be explored if the village wishes to continue with the possibility of geothermal energy (Government of Canada, 2022).

Affordability/Diverse Housing Types and Densities

As noted above, regarding the aging housing stock in the study communities, the most available housing in the communities is aging single-family detached dwellings. There are some semi-detached and multi-family options, but they are the minority. All five communities note that they need to improve the range of housing types and densities in their communities. In most of the

communities, buying a house is relatively cheap compared to larger population centres in the province. However, much of the available housing is old and needs repair and renovation, leaving few options for those requiring modern, accessible homes due to age and/or disability. The communities note that part of their draw is their compact walkability. If the populations begin to grow again, the trend of single-family detached dwellings could lead to urban sprawl reducing this benefit. Therefore, each community promotes infill and redevelopment instead of greenfield development. Not only will this keep the community compact it will also make servicing cheaper for the community, helping to keep taxes at a reasonable level.

Aging in the Community

As noted in the section on aging demographics, the median age in four out of five of the communities is above the average for the province. Mackenzie and Kitimat have age-friendly strategies or plans, and the other communities also recognize the need to have supportive, accessible housing for their seniors to remain in the community. There is a lack of assisted living in most of these communities, and developing such would benefit the community. Allowing seniors to stay in the community even after moving to assisted living would aid in population retention as it would keep these residents in the community longer than if they needed to leave to seek higher care elsewhere. Establishing assisted living also provides local jobs, which could attract new residents to the area.

Kitimat wishes to try and attract retirees from outside the city to move to the city by promoting its assets like its affordability (City of Kitimat, 2008). During the pandemic, Diane Smith, the interviewee from Mackenzie, found that they had successfully attracted young retirees to the district. Attracting young retirees has multiple benefits. When they first move to the community, they will likely be investing in real estate, paying property taxes and spending money in the community. As retirees get older, if services allow, such as the availability of assisted living, they could stay in the community and continue to contribute to its economy. One barrier to the provision of necessary services is the lack of available healthcare specialists in remote communities; however, with the advance in telehealth due to the pandemic, some appointments could take place over the phone leading to a reduction in the need to travel for services.

6.9 Who is Succeeding in Growing or Stabilizing?

In the last two to three years, Kitimat, Valemount, and Port Alice have stabilized their populations in the short term and even grown slightly, according to population estimates from the Government of British Columbia (Government of British Columbia, 2022). Between 2018 and 2021, the City of Kitimat added approximately 207 people to its population (Government of British Columbia, 2022). Port Alice in the same timeframe, added approximately 54 people to its population (Government of British Columbia, 2022). Between 2019 to 2021, Valemount added approximately 50 people to its population (Government of British Columbia, 2022).

It is not easy to fully attribute the rise in population to one specific cause because one cannot fully account for another's personal choices and preferences, nor can one account for a multitude of other factors. Despite this, some inferences can be made. In the cases of Kitimat and Valemount, the recent population increases likely are partially caused by the major construction projects currently operating within and near the communities. In Kitimat, this project is the LNG Canada export facility; in Valemount, this is the Trans Mountain Pipeline Expansion. For Port Alice, the answer is potentially more nuanced. It does not have a large anchor project attracting more population to the village. There has been a drive by the village to attract more people and business, and with the population estimates, those campaigns could be working. Housing affordability in these communities is also likely contributing to their increases.

6.10 Who is Struggling to Stabilize?

Neither Northern Rockies RM nor Mackenzie has been able to stop the decline in their populations in recent years. Northern Rockies RM's population has consistently declined since 2013 (Government of British Columbia, 2022). Examining population estimates from 2001 to 2021, there was a decline of 235 people between 2007 and 2008, coinciding with the 2008 Recession when the mills began to close. Then the population remained relatively stable until 2013 (Government of British Columbia, 2022). The beginning of this continual decline also coincides with when Mike Gilbert noted that the bottom fell out of the local oil and gas industry. The population losses can likely be attributed to these two major industry failures and the lack of a replacement industry to maintain employment in the RM. There is hope for the future, as economic growth in the RM could increase due to recent projects. The Look North program has been successful thus far, with the LNG facility running at full capacity supplying remote

communities and work sites north of Fort Nelson with liquified natural gas sent to their communities via road in trucks. The geothermal energy project also shows progress, which could lead to offshoot industries such as greenhouse farming. If these and other upcoming projects, such as tourism, continue to expand and remain resilient, the population decline in the RM could reverse.

As per Government of British Columbia population estimates from 2001 to 2021, Mackenzie consistently lost population between 2001 to 2010 (Government of British Columbia, 2022). It then proceeded to stabilize and grow for a while from 2011 to 2018, partly due to some of the mills beginning to reopen during this time (District of Mackenzie, 2014; Government of British Columbia, 2022). Since 2018 the population has been declining again (Government of British Columbia, 2022). There is also the potential for this trend to be reversed in Mackenzie. The local government has been hard at work, and they have released three very detailed plans in 2021 regarding economic development, age-friendliness, and tourism. In addition, they had a strong year in the real estate market, which points to growth, and their number of business licenses is at a five-year peak (District of Mackenzie, 2021a).

Figure 7. Changes in Population Between 2019-2021



(Government of British Columbia, 2022)

7.0 Recommendations

Each study community seems to have very involved local governments who wish to see their communities thrive. Many of these recommendations will already be programs or goals in place for the communities. Here are some ways that resource communities could explore or continue to explore to maintain economic and population growth.

7.1 Satellite Internet

During the interview with Mike Gilbert, the possibility of satellite internet as the solution to their internet connectivity woes was posed. One satellite internet provider Starlink is available in the five study communities (Starlink, 2023). It could provide better or comparable service to that available in Port Alice, Mackenzie, Valemount, and Northern Rockies RM. The speed of the internet does not appear to be publicly available on its website. However, reports have stated that

speeds can be available up to 500 Mbps; the speed can vary due to many factors (Gerhardt & Tynan, 2023). As of the first quarter of 2022, Canada's average download speed was 97.40 Mbps (Fomon, 2022). Compared to the study communities, it is similar to the speeds available in Northern Rockies RM. It is almost four times faster than that in Port Alice, it is about 1.3 times faster than that in Valemount, and it is roughly 6.5 times faster than that in Mackenzie (Telus, 2023). Starlink has a high initial start-up cost of \$759 per household due to hardware costs, and then it is currently \$140 a month for usage (Starlink, 2023). It is cheaper than comparable service in the Fort Nelson population centre of Northern Rockies RM by \$9.95 per month (NorthwesTel, 2023). It is 50\$ more monthly than the available plan in Port Alice, \$35 more per month than the best plan in Valemount, and 45\$ a month cheaper than the available plan in Mackenzie (Telus, 2023). The start-up costs to switch to Starlink may be prohibitive for some families. Its monthly costs are higher than plans available through more traditional providers, but its speeds are desirable compared to those available in Port Alice and Mackenzie. Starlink plans to continue to launch satellites soon to improve speeds and coverage, which will continue to make it an attractive option to improve internet connectivity in remote communities (Starlink, 2023). Starlink is not the only satellite internet provider available to the communities. There are multiple Canadian satellite internet companies that could provide service such as Telesat, Xplornet, and Galaxy Broadband Communications Inc.

7.2 Seek to Maintain and Promote Relative Affordability

A critical attractive feature of the study communities is their relative affordability compared to larger population centres in British Columbia, such as Victoria, Vancouver, Kelowna, and even Prince George. What is lacking in these communities is diversity in housing. Much of the available housing is single-family detached dwellings that are for sale. The availability of rental-type housing is more limited and often more expensive per month than the cost of a mortgage (District of Mackenzie, 2017). All the communities' official community plans reference increasing the diversity of housing stock available. By increasing densities, the communities can remain affordable while increasing their suitability for a broader range of residents.

7.3 Improve Access/Maintaining Regular Flights

It is expensive and inconvenient to reach many of the study communities. In the Context Section of this report, the driving distance to popular larger centres was listed, and it would take between six to 18.5 hours to get from any one of the study communities to Vancouver by driving (Google, 2023). Flying to some of these locations is also tricky. Neither Port Alice nor Kitimat has traditional airports; due to their coastal locations, they could be accessible by seaplane or by boat. Visitors who wish to access these communities would typically have to do so by road. Only one airline flies into Fort Nelson in Northern Rockies RM. Central Mountain Air flies three times a week into Fort Nelson from Prince George, and a one-way flight costs between \$300 to \$465 (Central Mountain Air, 2023). Valemount has a small airport; however, its airstrip is not conducive to landing large commercial planes and, as such, no major airline operates out of it (Village of Valemount, 2023). Like Valemount, Mackenzie also has a small airport. It can land charter, corporate, and recreational flights (District of Mackenzie, 2023c). It may be worthwhile to investigate government funding or programs that would subsidize or aid in the accessibility of the communities. Affordable accessibility would be beneficial for both residents and visitors alike.

7.4 Improve Seniors' Resources

As previously stated in other sections, the demographics of resource communities are aging, and the communities are not equipped to allow many of their aging residents to stay in the community. To allow more aging residents to age in the community, investments should be made into the infrastructure and services needed for elderly residents. Currently, Mackenzie, Valemount, and Port Alice lack a dedicated assisted living facility, and there are few options in Northern Rockies RM. Investing in seniors' housing will enable more seniors to stay in the community rather than have them leave to move to a larger population centre where supportive housing is available. Advocating and lobbying for better telehealth services is also a step that communities could take to allow their residents to have better access to specialists where an in-person visit may not be required. Also, attracting more doctors to their community would be beneficial. Northern Rockies RM purchased a doctors' residence to help bring healthcare workers to the community.

7.5 Geothermal

Both Valemount and Northern Rockies RM currently have geothermal energy projects in the works at varying stages. There is potential that geothermal energy could also be beneficial to Mackenzie, Port Alice, and Kitimat. Outside electricity production, there are direct uses for the heat brought to the surface, such as green housing, direct heating systems, and resource industries (Government of British Columbia, 2023b). North of Kitimat, the Kitselas First Nation has begun work on a geothermal energy project. Research and testing have shown that it is a commercially viable enterprise, and they are potential industrial customers around the Skeena Industrial Development Park for once the project is operational (Kitselas Geothermal, 2023). Depending on the project's success, it could be explored whether or not it could be used to power Kitimat's new LNG Canada export facility. The City of Kitimat or the local Haisla First Nation could also explore developing their own facility. The below map shows the potential for geothermal energy in British Columbia based on the heat and permeability, which shows the potential energy available while also accounting for its accessibility.



Figure 8. Geothermal Potential in British Columbia

(Kimball, 2010)

Conclusion

Resource communities have a long history in British Columbia, from the first company towns in 1855 to the present (Morisset, 2017). The five study communities, Northern Rockies RM, Valemount, Kitimat, Port Alice, and Mackenzie, have histories of varying lengths. Some are as young as the 1950s/60s, while others have settler histories dating back to the fur trade. Each finds themselves in a similar present situation struggling to stabilize and grow their populations following declines and closures in their primary industries. Port Alice, Valemount, and Northern Rockies RM have lost their historic primary industries with their mills closing. Mackenzie had its mills close in 2009 due to the 2008 economic crisis. However, some have since reopened, but not at their former capacities. Kitimat has retained its smelter since its inception, but its workforce has been reduced due to automation and restructuring. With these changes in their historic primary industries have been exploring ways to revitalize their economies and communities.

There are a few common factors between the study communities. Each community is remotely located, with at least a six-hour travel distance (ferry included for Port Alice) from the largest city in British Columbia, Vancouver. Aside from Northern Rockies RM, each of the communities has a higher-than-average median age, and they have all seen a reduction in the proportion of their workforce working in manufacturing. This is likely attributable to mill closures rather than economic diversification attempts.

Each community has an official community plan which outlines its goals as a community. Common goals among the five communities include strengthening their economy, growing their populations, and maintaining a high level of services. The strategies that they suggest to accomplish these goals vary. Diversifying their economies away from their primary industries is a priority for all the communities. The strategies they suggest to diversify their economies range from developing aquaculture to establishing a world-class ski resort. There are some strategies that most of the communities have in common such as developing tourism. Each community boasts its natural environment as one of its key attractive features, offering many outdoor recreational activities that make them an attractive place to vacation. Other common strategies include focusing on infill development while constructing diverse housing types and densities. Creating a range of housing types and densities will also aid in the hopes of creating age-friendly communities. Currently, the housing stock in most of the communities consists of aging singlefamily housing that is not conducive to older people and those with mobility issues. The communities have an aging population yet lack access to appropriate housing, such as assisted living for those populations. Since many of the communities were constructed within a few years, their infrastructure is aging simultaneously, causing it to need repairs and replacements.

There are some common challenges that each community has faced. As each community is in a remote location, they face difficulties accessing the same internet services that people enjoy in larger population centres. In some cases, such as Northern Rockies RM, they pay substantially more per month for subpar service than those living in cities.

Three study communities, Kitimat, Valemount, and Port Alice, have stabilized and slightly grown their communities in recent years. The growth in Kitimat and Valemount can potentially be attributed to the current large construction projects occurring in the area. Ideally, they can turn these temporary residents into permanent residents. Port Alice is more difficult to assess because they have not had the same sudden investment in an industry bringing in a large workforce. Two communities have not succeeded in stabilizing their populations in recent years. Mackenzie and Northern Rockies RM continue to have declining populations as per the province of British Columbia Population estimates. However, they have some exciting projects and plans that could potentially slow their decline or stabilize their populations in the coming years.

Each community has detailed plans for its future, including attracting and retaining populations while strengthening its economies and maintaining services. They have invested in municipal governments that wish to strengthen their communities. Through this examination, there are a few recommendations that can be made. One suggestion to help solve the communities' connectivity issues is to look into satellite internet. Other recommendations involve continuing to promote their affordability and improving their resources for senior residents. A potential industry that they could explore is geothermal energy, of which there are currently promising projects in the works in both Northern Rockies RM and near Kitimat. Geothermal energy can help diversify economies while also providing clean energy.

Northern Rockies RM, Valemount, Kitimat, Port Alice, and Mackenzie have rich histories as resource communities, and they have the potential to be thriving communities moving into the future. Each community is taking steps to stabilize its population, and despite challenges, they continue to remain optimistic for the future.

Works Cited
- Artibise, A.F.J. & Favrholdt, K. (2022). Fort Nelson. In *The Canadian Encyclopedia*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/fort-nelson
- Barman, J. (2007). *The West beyond the West: a history of British Columbia*. University of Toronto Press.
- BC Gov News. (2015). New high-speed internet to connect Port Alice. news.gov.bc.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023].https://news.gov.bc.ca/releases/2015MTICS0029-001599
- Bell. (2023). *Fibre Internet Packages*. bell.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.bell.ca/Bell_Internet/Internet_access?INT=ISP_isphmpg_BTN_FibeInternet Acq_091721_ks_fastestinternet
- Birch, E. (1980). Radburn and the American Planning Movement The Persistence of an Idea. *Journal of the American Planning Association*, 46(4), 424–439. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/</u>01944368008977075
- Bowles, P., & Wilson, G.N. (2015). Resource communities in a globalizing region: development, agency, and contestation in northern British Columbia. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Bradbury, J. (1977). *Instant Towns in British Columbia: 1964 to 1972*. [Unpublished Doctoral Dissertation]. Simon Fraser University. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/56367094.pdf
- Bradbury, J. (1979). Towards an Alternative Theory of Resource-Based Town Development in Canada. *Economic Geography* 55(2). 147-166.
- Bruce, D., Ryser, L., Halseth, G., & Giesbrecht, K. (2005). Economic Development

Framework of Small Communities in Canada. <u>https://www2.unbc.ca/sites/default/files/sections/</u> community-developmentinstitute/phase 4 final report.pdf

- Canadian Pacific. (2023). *Our History*. cpconnectingcanada.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://cpconnectingcanada.ca/our-history/
- Central Mountain Air. (2023). *Fort Nelson*. flycma.com. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.flycma.com/fort nelson?gclid=Cj0KCQiAgOefBhDgARIsAMhqXA5A _QhL4XAsyocPw-YiXwNWdMP11I-IIIRh3IGeru5TOG8kWJKOdMaAppQEALw_wcB
- Chan, A. (2023). Abandoned pulp mill on Vancouver Island demolished. *CTV News*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://vancouverisland.ctvnews.ca/abandoned-pulp-mill-on-vancouver-island-demolished-1.6248208
- Clark, S.D. (1968). The developing Canadian Community. University of Toronto Press.
- Columbia Basin Institute. (n.d.). *Valmount Community Album*. basininstitute.org. [Date accessed February 20, 2023].https://www.basininstitute.org/exhibit-valemount/2.html
- Community Building Standard. (2018). *Kitimat Modernization Project*. buildingitright.ca. [Date accessed March 27, 2023]. https://buildingitright.ca/kitimat-modernization-project/

- Cross, B. (2016). Modern Living "hewn out of the unknown wilderness": Aluminum, City Planning, and Alcan's British Columbian Industrial Town of Kitimat in the 1950s. *Urban History Review*, 45(1), 7–17. https://doi.org/10.3138/uhr.45.01.01
- De Chesnay, M. (2015). Nursing research using data analysis : qualitative designs and methods in nursing (De Chesnay, Ed.). Springer Publishing Company.
- District of Kitimat. (2008). Official Community Plan. https://www.kitimat.ca/en/municipalhall/resources/Documents/PLAN-UPDATES/2022 10 03 OCP Version Final.pdf
- District of Kitimat. (2017). 2017 Annual Report. https://www.kitimat.ca/en/municipalhall/resources/Documents/2017-Annual-Report-FINAL-VERSION.pdf
- District of Kitimat. (2018a). 2018 Annual Report. https://www.kitimat.ca/en/municipalhall/resources/Documents/2018-Annual-Report-FINAL.pdf
- District of Kitimat. (2018b). *Kitimat Age-Friendly Assessment Report and Action Plan*. https://www.kitimat.ca/en/municipal-hall/resources/Documents/PLAN-UPDATES/Final-Age-Friendly-Report-and-Action-Plan--Oct-2022.pdf
- District of Kitimat. (2019). 2019 Annual Report. https://www.kitimat.ca/en/municipalhall/resources/Documents/Annual-Report-2019-Final.pdf
- District of Kitimat. (2020). 2020 Annual Municipal Report. https://www.kitimat.ca/en/ municipal-hall/resources/Annual-Report--2020- Final-report 08 03 2021 Reduced.pdf
- District of Kitimat. (2021). 2021 Annual Report. https://www.kitimat.ca/en/business-and-development/resources/AnnualReport_2022_Final.pdf
- District of Mackenzie. (2014). *District of Mackenzie Official Community Plan*. https://districtofmackenzie.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Mackenzie_OCP_2014.pdf
- District of Mackenzie. (2017a). 2017 Annual Report.
- District of Mackenzie. (2017b). Age Friendly Housing & Health Care Action Plan.
- District of Mackenzie. (2018). 2018 Annual Report. URKS???

District of Mackenzie. (2019). 2019 Annual Report.

District of Mackenzie. (2020). 2020 Annual Report.

- District of Mackenzie. (2021a). 2021 Annual Report.
- District of Mackenzie. (2021b). Mackenzie 2.0: Community Economic Development Strategy.
- District of Mackenzie. (2021c). 2021 2026 Tourism Plan: prepared by C4 Strategies.
- District of Mackenzie. (2023a). *About Us.* districtofmackenzie.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023].https://districtofmackenzie.ca/discover-mackenzie/about-mackenzie/
- District of Mackenzie. (2023b). *History*. districtofmackenzie.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023].https://districtofmackenzie.ca/discover-mackenzie/about-mackenzie/history/
- District of Mackenzie. (2023c). *Mackenzie Airport (Class C CYZY)*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023].https://districtofmackenzie.ca/public-services/airport/

- Edenhoffer, K., & Hayter, R. (2013). Organization restructuring in British Columbia's forest industries 1980-2010: The survival of a dinosaur. *Applied Geography*, 45, 375-384. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeog.2013.02.010
- Fomon, J. (2022). *Here's How Fast Starlink Has Gotten Over the Past Year*. ookla.com. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.ookla.com/articles/starlink-hughesnet-viasat-performance-q1-2022
- Forest Economic Advisors. (2022). Fort Nelson Area Forest Industry Revitalization Threatened

By Rail Logistics Issues. getfea.com. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. <u>https://getfea.com/</u> timber/fort-nelson-area-forest-industry-revitalization-threatened-by-rail-logistics-issues

- Fort Nelson Heritage Museum. (n.d.). *Fort Nelson History*. fortnelsonmuseum.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023].https://www.fortnelsonmuseum.ca/history
- Gerhardt, N., & Tynan, C. (2023). Starlink Reviews: Plans, Prices and Speed. *Forbes*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. <u>https://www.forbes.com/home-improvement/internet/starlink-internet-review/#:~:text=Starlink%20is%20a%20no</u>%2Dcontract,%24110%20to%20%24500%20per%20month.
- Google. (2023). *Google Maps*. google.com. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.google.com/maps/dir/Vancouver,+BC/Fort+Nelson,+BC+V0C+1R0/@53.5

966178,130.0701856,5z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m14!4m13!1m5!1m1!1s0x548673f143a94fb3: 0xbb9196ea9b81f38b!2m2!1d-123.1207375!2d49.2827291!1m5!1m1!1s0x53eead910da086fd: 0x5f2e4258bd5e0070!2m2!1d-122.697236!2d58.8050174!3e0

Government of British Columbia. (n.d.). From Company to 'Instant' Towns: Building Resilient

Local Government in B.C.'s Resource Communities. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/british-columbians-our-governments/localgovernments/governance-powers/from_company_instant_towns_building_resilient_ local_government_in_bc_resource_communities.pdf

- Government of British Columbia. (2010). British Columbia Regional District and Municipal Population Estimates. https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/data/statistics/peoplepopulation-community/population/population-estimates
- Government of British Columbia. (2020). *About the Manufactured Forest Products Regulation* (*MFPR*). https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/industry/forestry/competitive-forest-industry/log-exports/about-the-manufactured-forest-products-regulation-mfpr
- Government of British Columbia. (2022). *Municipal and sub-provincial areas population, 2011 to 2022.* https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/data/statistics/people-populationcommunity/population/population-estimates
- Government of British Columbia. (2023a). *What is an Official Community Plan?* www2.gov.bc.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/</u> content/employment-business/economic-development/plan-and-measure/economicdevelopment-basics/where-to-start/what-is-an-official-community-plan

- Government of British Columbia. (2023b). *Geothermal Energy*. gov.ba.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/industry/electricity-alternative-energy/renewable-energy/geothermal-energy
- Government of Canada. (2022). *Canada's Geothermal Village "Sustainaville" Geopark*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. natural-resources.canada.ca. https://natural-resources.canada.ca/science-and-data/funding-partnerships/funding-opportunities/current-investments/canadas-geothermal-village-sustainaville-geopark/20923
- Halseth, G. (1999). Resource Town Employment: Perceptions in Small Town British Columbia. *Tijdschrift voor Economische en Sociale Geografie 90*(2). 196-210. DOI: 10.1111/1467-9663.00061.
- Hanlon, N., & Halseth, G. (2005). The greying of resource communities in northern British Columbia: implications for health care delivery in already-underserviced communities. *The Canadian Geographer 49*(1). <u>https://go-gale-com.uml.idm.oclc.org/ps/</u> i.do?p=CPI&u=winn62981&id=GALE|A132420435&v=2.1&it=r.
- Hayter, R., & Barnes, T. (1990). Innis' Staple Theory, Exports, and Recession: British Columbia, 1981-86. *Economic Geography*, *66*(2), 156–173. https://doi.org/10.2307/143744
- Hayter, R., & Nieweler, S. (2018). The local planning-economic development nexus in transitioning resource-industry towns: Reflections (mainly) from British Columbia," *Journal of Rural* Studies 60. DOI: 10.1016/j.jrurstud.2018.03.006.
- International Renewable Energy Agency. (2023). *Geothermal*. irena.org. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.irena.org/Energy-Transition/Technology/Geothermal-energy
- Jackson, T., Illsley, B., Curry, J., & Rapaport, E. (2008). Amenity migration and sustainable development in remote resource-based communities: lessons from northern
- British Columbia. *International Journal of Society Systems Science 1*(1). 26-48. DOI: 10.1504/IJSSS.2008.020044.
- Kallio, H., Pietilä, A.-M., Johnson, M., & Kangasniemi, M. (2016). Systematic methodological review: developing a framework for a qualitative semi-structured interview guide. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 72(12), 2954–2965. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/</u> jan.13031
- Keil, L., & McCracken, A. (2019). Valemount Community Forest buys sawmill. *The Rocky Mountain Goat*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.therockymountaingoat.com/2019/07/valemount-community-forest-buys-sawmill/#:~:text=Valemount%20had%20a%20large%20sawmill,was%20torn%20down %20in%202009.
- Kennedy, P. (2004). Owner of Port Alice pulp mill fights to stave off bankruptcy. *The Globe and Mail*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/owner-of-port-alice-pulp-mill-fights-to-stave-off-bankruptcy/article1006533/
- Kimball, S. (2010). Favourability Map of British Columbia Geothermal Resources. [Unpublished Master's Thesis]. University of British Columbia. https://pics.uvic.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/kimball_thesis_2010.pdf

- Kitimat Museum and Archives. (n.d.). *Alcan Project History*. kitimatmuseum.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. http://search.kitimatmuseum.ca/exhibits/show/alcanproject
- Kitselas Geothermal. (2023). Fuel for Reconciliation. kitselasgeo.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.kitselasgeo.ca/fuel-for-reconciliation.html
- Larsen, K. (2016). *Community Architect: The Life and Vision of Clarence S. Stein.* Cornell University Press. https://doi.org/10.7591/9781501706141
- Larsen, S.C. (2004). Place Identity in a Resource-Dependent Area of Northern British Columbia. Annals of the Association of American Geographers 94(4). 944-960. DOI: 10.1111/j.1467-8306.2004.00442.x.
- Link, R. (2022). LNG Canada begins search for employees. *Norther Sentinel*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.northernsentinel.com/news/lng-canada-begins-search-for-employees/
- Lynn, D. (2022). Frigon Paddling kayak rental service open in Port Alice. *North Island Gazette*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.northislandgazette.com/business/frigon-paddling-kayak-rental-service-open-in-port-alice/
- Markey, S., Halseth, G., & Manson, D. (2008). Challenging the inevitability of rural decline: Advancing the policy of place in northern British Columbia. *Journal of Rural Studies* 24(4). 409-421. DOI: 10.1016/j.jrurstud.2008.03.012.
- Markey, S., Halseth, G., & Manson, D. (2012). *Investing in Place: Economic Renewal in Northern British Columbia.* Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Markey, S., Storey, K., & Heisler, K. (2011). Fly-in/Fly-out Resource Developments: Implications for Community and Regional Development. In *Demography at the Edge*. (pp. 239-262). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315576480-19
- McCracken, A. (2015). *Valemount: a look at the local economy*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. valemountglaciers.com. https://valemountglaciers.com/valemount-a-look-at-the-local-economy/
- McDonagh, M.B. (2010). The End of Boom Towns: The Rise of Fly-in/Fly-out Mining Camps and Implications for Community and Regional Development in the Canadian North. [Unpublished Master's Thesis]. University of British Columbia. https://open.library.ubc.ca/media/stream/pdf/310/1.0102520/1
- Morisset, L.K. (2017). From Town-Building to Society-making: Company Towns in Canada. Journal of the Society for the Study of Architecture in Canada 42(1). http://hdl.handle.net/ 10222/74970.
- Morris, M., & Halseth, G. (2019). The Role of Housing and Services in Supporting Healthy Ageing-in-Place: Northern British Columbia, Canada. *Ager Journal of Depopulation and Rural Development Studies 27*. 17-47. DOI: 10.4422/ager.2019.09.

Mussett, B. (n.d.). The Birth of Kitimat: An ambitious industrial project transforms Kitamaat

and Kitlope Territory. bcanuntoldhistory.knowledge.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023].https://bcanuntoldhistory.knowledge.ca/1950/the-birth-of-kitimat

- Nations Online. (2018). *Austria*. nationsonline.org. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.nationsonline.org/oneworld/austria.htm
- Northern Rockies Regional Municipality. (2011). Northern Rockies Regional Municipality Official Community Plan.
- Northern Rockies Regional Municipality. (2017). Northern Rockies Regional Municipality 2017 Annual Report.
- Northern Rockies Regional Municipality. (2018). Northern Rockies Regional Municipality 2018 Annual Report.
- Northern Rockies Regional Municipality. (2019a). Northern Rockies Regional Municipality 2019 Annual Report.
- Northern Rockies Regional Municipality. (2019b). Northern Rockies Regional Economic Strategy.
- Northern Rockies Regional Municipality. (2020). Northern Rockies Regional Municipality 2020 Annual Report.
- Northern Rockies Regional Municipality. (2021). Northern Rockies Regional Municipality 2021 Annual Report.
- Northern Rockies Regional Municipality. (2023). *About Us.* northernrockies.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023].https://www.northernrockies.ca/en/our-government/about-us.aspx
- NorthwesTel. (2023). *Internet Plans*. nwtel.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.nwtel.ca/internet-plans
- O'Grady, Matt. (2014). Kitimat's Comeback. *BC Business*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.bcbusiness.ca/kitimats-Comeback
- Parfitt, B. (2020). Fort Nelson's Gas Boom Went Bust. Who's Going to Clean Up? *The Tyee*. https://thetyee.ca/Analysis/2020/08/04/Who-Will-Clean-Fort-Nelson-Gas-Bust/
- Paul, B. (2021). Northern B.C.'s famed abandoned town preserved in time awaits its turn. *Terrace Standard*. https://www.terracestandard.com/news/northern-b-c-s-famedabandoned-town-preserved-in-time-awaits-it-turn/
- Porteous, J.D. (1970). Gold River: An Instant Town in British Columbia. *Geography* 55(3). 317-322. http://www.jstor.org/stable/40567278.
- Ryser, L., & Halseth, G. (2013). So you're thinking about a retirement industry? Economic and community development lessons from resource towns in northern British Columbia. *Community Development 44*(1). DOI: 10.1080/15575330.2012.680476.
- Ryser, L., Halseth, G., & Markey, S. (2016). The workers' perspective: The impacts of long distance labour commuting in a northern Canadian small town. *The Extractive Industries* and Society 3(3).594-605. DOI: 10.1016/j.exis.2016.02.002.
- Ryser, L., Halseth, G., & Markey, S. (2018). Restructuring of Rural Governance in a Rapidly Growing Resource Town: The Case of Kitimat, BC, Canada. *EchoGéo 43*. DOI: 10.4000/echogeo.15218.

- Skjott Linneberg, M. & Korsgaard, S. (2019). Coding qualitative data: a synthesis guiding the novice. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 19(3), 259–270. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-12-2018-0012
- Starlink. (2023). *Availability Map.* starlink.com. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.starlink.com/map
- Statistics Canada. (2007a). Fort Nelson, British Columbia (Code5959005) (table). 2006 Community Profiles. 2006 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 92-591-XWE. Ottawa. Released March 13, 2007. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/censusrecensement/2006/dp-pd/prof/92-591/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2007b). Valemount, British Columbia (Code5953007) (table). 2006 Community Profiles. 2006 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 92-591-XWE. Ottawa. Released March 13, 2007. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/censusrecensement/2006/dp-pd/prof/92-591/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2007c). Kitimat, British Columbia (Code5949005). 2006 Community Profiles. 2006 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 92-591-XWE. Ottawa. Released March 13, 2007. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2006/dppd/prof/92-591/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2007d). Port Alice, British Columbia (Code5943017) (table). 2006 Community Profiles. 2006 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 92-591-XWE. Ottawa. Released March 13, 2007. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/censusrecensement/2006/dp-pd/prof/92-591/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2007e). Mackenzie, British Columbia (Code5953033) (table). 2006 Community Profiles. 2006 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 92-591-XWE. Ottawa. Released March 13, 2007.https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/censusrecensement/2006/dp-pd/prof/92-591/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2017a). Northern Rockies, RGM [Census subdivision], British Columbia and British Columbia [Province] (table). Census Profile. 2016 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2016001. Ottawa. Released November 29, 2017. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2017b). Valemount, VL [Census subdivision], British Columbia and Saskatchewan [Province] (table). Census Profile. 2016 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2016001. Ottawa. Released November 29, 2017. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2017c). Kitimat, DM [Census subdivision], British Columbia and Kitimat-Stikine, RD [Census division], British Columbia (table). Census Profile. 2016 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2016001. Ottawa. Released November 29, 2017.https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dppd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2017d). Port Alice, VL [Census subdivision], British Columbia and Mount Waddington, RD [Census division], British Columbia (table). Census Profile.
 2016 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2016001. Ottawa. Released

November 29, 2017.https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E

- Statistics Canada. (2017e). Mackenzie [Population centre], British Columbia and British Columbia [Province] (table). Census Profile. 2016 Census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2016001. Ottawa. Released November 29, 2017. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2019a). *1996 Census of Population*. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 94F0009XDB96178. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/English/census96/data/tables/Rpeng.cfm?TABID=2&LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=1&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=1&G C=0&GID=205298&GK=0&GRP=1&PID=36067&PRID=0&PTYPE=89103&S=0&SH OWALL=No&SUB=0&Temporal=2006&THEME=6&VID=0&VNAMEE=&VNAMEF =&D1=0&D2=0&D3=0&D4=0&D5=0&D6=0
- Statistics Canada. (2019b). *1996 Census of Population*. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 94F0009XDB96178. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/English/census96/data/tables/Rpeng.cfm?TABID=2&LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=1&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=1&G C=0&GID=205262&GK=0&GRP=1&PID=36067&PRID=0&PTYPE=89103&S=0&SH OWALL=No&SUB=0&Temporal=2006&THEME=6&VID=0&VNAMEE=&VNAMEF =&D1=0&D2=0&D3=0&D4=0&D5=0&D6=0
- Statistics Canada. (2019c). *1996 Census of Population*. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 94F0009XDB96178. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/English/census96/data/tables/Rpeng.cfm?TABID=2&LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=1&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=1&G C=0&GID=205137&GK=0&GRP=1&PID=36067&PRID=0&PTYPE=89103&S=0&SH OWALL=No&SUB=0&Temporal=2006&THEME=6&VID=0&VNAMEE=&VNAMEF =&D1=0&D2=0&D3=0&D4=0&D5=0&D6=0
- Statistics Canada. (2019d). *1996 Census of Population*. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 94F0009XDB96178. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/English/census96/data/tables/Rpeng.cfm?TABID=2&LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=1&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=1&G C=0&GID=205137&GK=0&GRP=1&PID=36067&PRID=0&PTYPE=89103&S=0&SH OWALL=No&SUB=0&Temporal=2006&THEME=6&VID=0&VNAMEE=&VNAMEF =&D1=0&D2=0&D3=0&D4=0&D5=0&D6=0
- Statistics Canada. (2019e). *1996 Census of Population*. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 94F0009XDB96178. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/English/census96/data/tables/Rpeng.cfm?TABID=2&LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=1&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=1&G C=0&GID=205266&GK=0&GRP=1&PID=36067&PRID=0&PTYPE=89103&S=0&SH OWALL=No&SUB=0&Temporal=2006&THEME=6&VID=0&VNAMEE=&VNAMEF =&D1=0&D2=0&D3=0&D4=0&D5=0&D6=0
- Statistics Canada. (2022). Sawmill Industry in Canada: 15 years in review. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/220711/dq220711b-eng.htm
- Statistics Canada. (2023a). Census Profile. 2021 Census of Population. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2021001. Ottawa. Released February 8, 2023. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2021/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E

- Statistics Canada. (2023b). Census Profile. 2021 Census of Population. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2021001. Ottawa. Released February 8, 2023. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2021/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2023c). *Census Profile*. 2021 Census of Population. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2021001. Ottawa. Released February 8, 2023. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2021/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2023d). *Census Profile*. 2021 Census of Population. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2021001. Ottawa. Released February 8, 2023. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2021/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2023e). *Census Profile*. 2021 Census of Population. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2021001. Ottawa. Released February 8, 2023. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2021/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Statistics Canada. (2023f). *Census Profile*. 2021 Census of Population. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-316-X2021001. Ottawa. Released February 8, 2023. https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2021/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E
- Storey, K. (2018). From 'New Town' to 'No Town' to 'Source', 'Host' and 'Hub' Communities: The Evolution of the Resource Community in an Era of Increased Labour Mobility. *Journal of Rural and Community Development 13*(3). <u>https://journals.brandonu.ca/</u> jrcd/article/view/1576.
- Storey, K., & Hall, H. (2018). Dependence at a distance: Labour mobility and the evolution of the single industry town. *The Canadian Geographer* 62(2). 225-237. DOI: 10.1111/cag.12390.
- TANEx Engineering Corporation. (2021). *Regional Broadband Strategy*. https://mackenzie.civicweb.net/document/53535/
- Telus. (2023). *Smart Hub Plans*. telus.com. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.telus.com/en/shop/home-services/smart-hub/plans
- Thorne, W. (2018). Kitimat: a century of boom and bust. *Northern Sentinel*. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.northernsentinel.com/community/kitimat-a-century-of-boom-and-bust/
- Times Colonist. (2014). Kitimat's boom likely will be short-lived. *Times Colonist*. [Date accessed March 27, 2023]. https://www.timescolonist.com/opinion/letters/kitimats-boom-likely-will-be-short-lived-4604148
- Tourism Northern Rockies. (2022). 2022-2027 Tourism Strategy & Action Plan.
- Tourism Valemount. (2023a). *Skiing & Snowboarding*. visitvalemount.ca. [Date accessed March 28, 2023]. https://visitvalemount.ca/winter/skiing-snowboarding/
- Tourism Valemount. (2023b). *Getting Here*. visitvalemount.ca. [Date accessed March 28, 2023]. https://visitvalemount.ca/plan/getting-here/
- Tu Deh-Kah. (2023). *Tu Deh-Kah Geothermal*. tudehkah.com. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://tudehkah.com/.

- Turnbull, E. (2001). *Ghost Towns and Drowned Towns of West Kootenay*. Heritage House. <u>https://books-scholarsportal-info.uml.idm.oclc.org/uri/ebooks/ebooks0/</u> gibson_crkn/2009-12-01/7/419787
- Davis, Wade, D. (2018) If We Build It, They Will Come: Industrial Folly and the Fate of Northwest British Columbia. *BC Studies* 197. Gale OneFile: CPI.Q, link.gale.com/apps/doc/A541524784/CPI?u=winn62981&sid=bookmark-CPI&xid=05313df8.
- Walton-Roberts, M., Beaujot, R., Hiebert, D., McDaniel, S., Rose, D., & Wright, R. (2014). Why do we still need a census? Views from the age of "truthiness" and the "death of evidence". *The Canadian Geographer*, 58(1), 34-47. <u>https://doi-org.uml.idm.oclc.org/</u> 10.1111/cag.12065
- Valemount Museum. (2023). *Valemount History*. valemountmuseum.ca. [Date accessed February 20, 2023]. https://www.valemountmuseum.ca/history/valemount/
- Vancouver Mineral Development Office. (2015). Gold in British Columbia. *British Columbia Geological Survey Information Circular 2015-6*. <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/</u>farming-natural-resources-and-industry/mineral-exploration-mining/documents/mineral-development-office/gold_september_2015.pdf
- VIA Rail Canada. (2023). *Nothing moves you like VIA*. viarail.ca. [Date accessed March 28, 2023]. https://www.viarail.ca/en.
- Village of Port Alice. (2010). *Official Community Plan 2010*. https://portalice.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/568-PA-OCP-Final.pdf
- Village of Port Alice. (2016). Port of Potential: Port Alice's Economic Development Strategy.https://portalice.ca/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/2016-01-11-Port-of-Potential-Strategy-FINAL.pdf
- Village of Port Alice. (2019). *Village of Port Alice Annual Report for the Year 2019*. https://portalice.ca/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/2019-Annual-Report.pdf
- Village of Port Alice. (2020). Village of Port Alice Annual Report for the Year 2020.https://portalice.ca/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Final-Copy-of-2020-Annual-Report-1.pdf
- Village of Port Alice. (2021). *Village of Port Alice Annual Report for the Year 2021*. https://portalice.ca/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/2021-Annual-Report-for-Port-Alice.pdf
- Village of Port Alice. (2023). *Official Community Plan 2022*. portalice.ca. <u>https://portalice.ca/</u> town-hall/official-community-plan-2022/
- Village of Valemount. (2021a). Valemount Official Community Plan.
- Village of Valemount. (2021b). *Village of Valemount 2021 Annual Report*. <u>https://valemount.ca/</u>uploads/2021-Annual-Report_Reduced.pdf
- Young Living Essential Oils. (2020). North America. youngliving.com. [Date Accessed March 27, 2020]. https://www.youngliving.com/en_CA/company/younglivingfarms/North-America-farms